CELEBRATING OVER



E C TY REC

Official Journal of The City of New York

THE CITY RECORD U.S.P.S. 0114-660 ed on paper containing 30% post-consumer material

Price: \$4.00

VOLUME CLI NUMBER 125

FRIDAY, JUNE 28, 2024

Housing Preservation and Development.......3390

THE CITY RECORD

ERIC L. ADAMS Mayor

DAWN M. PINNOCK

Commissioner, Department of Citywide Administrative Services

JANAE C. FERREIRA

Editor, The City Record

Published Monday through Friday except legal holidays by the New York City Department of Citywide Administrative Services under Authority of Section 1066 of the New York City Charter.

Subscription \$500 yearly, \$4.00 daily (\$5.00 by mail).

Periodicals Postage Paid at New York, NY

POSTMASTER: Send address changes to The City Record, 1 Centre Street, Room 2170, New York, NY 10007-1602

Editorial Office/Subscription Changes: The City Record, 1 Centre Street, Room 2170, New York, NY 10007-1602, (212) 386-0055, cityrecord@dcas.nyc.gov

Visit The City Record Online (CROL) at www.nyc.gov/cityrecord for a searchable database of all notices published in The City Record.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PUBLIC HEARINGS AND MEETINGS

City Planning Commission	I
Atty Planning Commission	I

PROPERTY DISPOSITION

Citywide Administrative Services	86
Housing Preservation and Development33	87

PROCUREMENT

1100011111111
Administration for Children's Services
Aging
Design and Construction
Economic Development Corporation
Employees' Retirement System
Environmental Protection
Health and Mental Hygiene

Human Resources Administration
Information Technology and Telecommunications 3390
NYC Health + Hospitals
Parks and Recreation
Veterans' Services
Youth and Community Development
CONTRACT AWARD HEARINGS
CONTRACT AWARD HEARINGS Comptroller
Comptroller
Comptroller

Employees' Retirement System	SPECIAL MATERIALS
Environmental Protection	
Health and Mental Hygiene	Citywide Administrative Services
Homeless Services	Changes in Personnel

PUBLIC HEARINGS AND MEETINGS

See Also: Procurement; Agency Rules

CITY PLANNING COMMISSION

■ PUBLIC HEARINGS

The City Planning Commission will hold a public hearing accessible both in-person and remotely via the teleconferencing application Zoom, at 10:00 A.M. Eastern Daylight Time, on Wednesday, July 10, 2024, regarding the calendar items listed

below. The public hearing will be held in person in the NYC City Planning Commission Hearing Room, Lower Concourse, 120 Broadway, New York, NY. Anyone attending the meeting inperson is encouraged to wear a mask.

The meeting will be live streamed through Department of City <u>Planning's (DCP's) website</u> and accessible from the following <u>webpage</u>, which contains specific instructions on how to observe and participate, as well as materials relating to the meeting: https://www.nyc.gov/site/ nycengage/events/city-planning-commission-public-meeting/461618/

Members of the public attending remotely should observe the meeting through DCP's website. Testimony can be provided verbally by joining the meeting using either Zoom or by calling the following number and entering the information listed below:

877 853 5247 US Toll-free 888 788 0099 US Toll-free

253 215 8782 US Toll Number 213 338 8477 US Toll Number

Meeting ID: 618 237 7396

[Press # to skip the Participation ID] Password: 1

To provide verbal testimony via Zoom please follow the instructions available through the above webpage (link above).

Written comments will also be accepted until 11:59 P.M., one week before the date of the vote. Please use the CPC Comments form that is accessible through the above webpage.

Please inform the Department of City Planning if you need a reasonable accommodation, such as a sign language interpreter, in order to participate in the meeting. The submission of testimony, verbal or written, in a language other than English, will be accepted, and real time interpretation services will be provided based on available resources. Requests for a reasonable accommodation or foreign language assistance during the meeting should be emailed to [AccessibilityInfo@planning.nyc.gov] or made by calling (212) 720-3508. Requests must be submitted at least five business days before the meeting.

CITYWIDE No. 1

No. 1 CITY OF YES FOR HOUSING OPPORTUNITY CITYWIDE N 240290 ZRY

IN THE MATTER OF an application submitted by New York City
Department of City Planning, pursuant to Section 201 of the New York
City Charter, for an amendment of the Zoning Resolution of the City of
New York, modifying multiple Sections to expand opportunities for
housing within all zoning districts, and across all 59 of the City's
Community Districts.

NOTICE

On Wednesday, July 10, 2024, a public hearing is being held by the City Planning Commission (CPC), accessible in-person and remotely, in conjunction with the above hearing to receive comments related to a Draft Environmental Impact Statement (DEIS) concerning an application by the New York City Department of City Planning (DCP). DCP is proposing a package of zoning text amendments with citywide applicability to provide a broader range of housing opportunities across the city. The Proposed Action seeks to enable more housing and wider variety of housing types in all neighborhoods citywide, from the lowest-density districts to the highest, to address the housing shortage and high cost of housing in New York City. Incremental changes across a wide geography can create a significant amount of housing and affordable housing without resulting in dramatic change to neighborhoods. To without resulting in dramatic change to neighborhoods. To create more housing and more types of housing, the Proposed Action comprises project components in four broad categories: Medium- and High-Density proposals in R6-R10 districts and equivalents; Low-Density proposals in R1-R5 districts and equivalents; Parking proposals, which span the full range of districts and densities; and assorted other changes in line with project goals. In general, the Proposed Action would apply in underlying zoning districts. Special Districts, and apply in underlying zoning districts, Special Districts, and other geographies that modify underlying zoning, with limited adjustments to reflect planning goals in specific areas. As such, the Proposed Action would affect all 59 community districts in the City. The analysis year is 2039.

Written comments on the DEIS are requested and will be received and considered by the Lead Agency through 5:00 P.M. on Monday, July 22, 2024.

For instructions on how to submit comments and participate, both in-person and remotely, please refer to the instructions at the beginning of this agenda.

This hearing is being held pursuant to the State Environmental Quality Review Act (SEQRA) and City Environmental Quality Review (CEQR), CEQR No. 24DCP033Y.

Sara Avila, Calendar Officer City Planning Commission 120 Broadway, 31st Floor, New York, NY 10271 Telephone (212) 720-3366

Accessibility questions: (212) 720-3508, Accessibility Info@planning.nyc. gov, by: Wednesday, July 3, 2024, 5:00 P.M.

₹ 69 🔊 cc

j25-jy10

LANDMARKS PRESERVATION COMMISSION

■ PUBLIC HEARINGS

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that pursuant to the provisions of Title 25, chapter 3 of the Administrative Code of the City of New York (Sections 25-303, 25-307, 25-308, 25,309, 25-313, 25-318, 25-320) on Tuesday, July 9, 2024, at 9:30 AM, a public hearing will be held in the public hearing room at 1 Centre Street, 9th Floor, Borough of Manhattan, with respect to the following properties, and then followed by a public meeting. Participation by videoconference may be available as well. Please check the hearing page on LPC's website (https://www.nyc.gov/site/lpc/hearings/hearings.page) for updated hearing information. The final order and estimated times for each application will be posted on the Landmarks Preservation Commission website the Friday before the hearing. Please note that the order and estimated times are subject to change. An overflow room is located outside of the primary doors of the public hearing room. Any person requiring

reasonable accommodation in order to participate in the hearing or attend the meeting should contact Gregory Cala, Community and Intergovernmental Affairs Coordinator, at gcala@lpc.nyc.gov or 212-602-7254 no later than five (5) business days before the hearing or meeting. Members of the public not attending in person can observe the meeting on LPC's YouTube channel at www.youtube.com/nyclpc and may testify on particular matters by joining the meeting using either the Zoom app or by calling in from any phone. Specific instructions on how to observe and testify, including the meeting ID and password, and the call-in number, will be posted on the agency's website, on the Monday before the public hearing.

229 Waverly Avenue - Clinton Hill Historic District LPC-24-06569 - Block 1917 - Lot 18 - Zoning: R6B CERTIFICATE OF APPROPRIATENESS

A vacant lot. Application is to construct a new building.

69 West 9th Street (aka 420 Sixth Avenue) - Greenwich Village Historic District

LPC-24-05299 - Block 573 - Lot 7502 - Zoning: C4-5 CERTIFICATE OF APPROPRIATENESS

An apartment building built in 1958. Application is to install fencing with pedestrian and vehicular gates and modify entrance infill and cladding.

61 Charles Street - Greenwich Village Historic District LPC-24-10424 - Block 621 - Lot 66 - Zoning: R6 CERTIFICATE OF APPROPRIATENESS

A French Second Empire style rowhouse designed by Gage Inslee and built in 1866. Application is to modify window openings and ironwork, alter the areaway, excavate the cellar, construct rear yard and rooftop additions, and reconstruct the rear façade.

48 1/2 East 7th Street - East Village/Lower East Side Historic

LPC-24-09918 - Block 448 - Lot 7 - Zoning: R7A CERTIFICATE OF APPROPRIATENESS

An Italianate style tenement building with neo-Grec style elements built c. 1875-796. Application is to replace primary entrance doors and storefront infill.

690 Park Avenue - Upper East Side Historic District LPC-24-09547 - Block 1383 - Lot 38 - Zoning: R10 PI CERTIFICATE OF APPROPRIATENESS

A neo-Federal style residence designed by Walker & Gillette and built in 1916, altered by Delano & Aldrich in 1917-18. Application is to modify a secondary entrance to create barrier-free access.

57 East 73rd Street - Upper East Side Historic District LPC-24-08608 - Block 1388 - Lot 7503 - Zoning: R8B CERTIFICATE OF APPROPRIATENESS

A Queen Anne style residence designed by John G. Prague and built in 1885-1886. Application is to construct a rooftop and rear yard addition.

j24-jy8

PROPERTY DISPOSITION

The City of New York in partnership with PublicSurplus.com posts online auctions. All auctions are open to the public.

Registration is free and new auctions are added daily. To review auctions or register visit https://publicsurplus.com

CITYWIDE ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES

■ SALE

The City of New York in partnership with IAAI.com posts vehicle and heavy machinery auctions online every week at: https://iaai.com/search?keyword=dcas+public.

All auctions are open to the public and registration is free.

Vehicles can be viewed in person at: Insurance Auto Auctions, Green Yard 137 Peconic Ave., Medford, NY 11763 Phone: (631) 207-3477 No previous arrangements or phone calls are needed to preview. Hours are Monday from $10:00 \ A.M. - 2:00 \ P.M.$

ja19-jy3

HOUSING PRESERVATION AND DEVELOPMENT

■ PUBLIC HEARINGS

All Notices Regarding Housing Preservation and Development Dispositions of City-Owned Property, appear in the Public Hearing Section

ja16-d31

PROCUREMENT

"Compete To Win" More Contracts!

Thanks to a new City initiative - "Compete To Win" - the NYC Department of Small Business Services offers a new set of FREE services to help create more opportunities for minority and Women-Owned Businesses to compete, connect and grow their business with the City. With NYC Construction Loan, Technical Assistance, NYC Construction Mentorship, Bond Readiness, and NYC Teaming services, the City will be able to help even more small businesses than before.

ullet Win More Contracts, at nyc.gov/competetowin

"The City of New York is committed to achieving excellence in the design and construction of its capital program, and building on the tradition of innovation in architecture and engineering that has contributed,, to the City's prestige as a global destination. The contracting opportunities for construction/construction services and construction-related services that appear in the individual agency listings below reflect that commitment to excellence."

HHS ACCELERATOR PREQUALIFICATION

To respond to human services Requests for Proposals (RFPs), in accordance with Section 3-16 of the Procurement Policy Board Rules of the City of New York ("PPB Rules"), vendors must first complete and submit an electronic HHS Accelerator Prequalification Application using the City's PASSPort system. The PASSPort system is a webbased system maintained by the City of New York for use by its Mayoral Agencies to manage procurement. Important business information collected in the Prequalification Application is required every three years. Documents related to annual corporate filings must be submitted on an annual basis to remain eligible to compete. Prequalification applications will be reviewed to validate compliance with corporate filings and organizational capacity. Approved organizations will be eligible to compete and would submit electronic proposals through the PASSPort system. The PASSPort Public Portal, which lists all RFPs, including HHS RFPs that require HHS Accelerator Prequalification, may be viewed, at https://passport. cityofnewyork.us/page.aspx/en/rfp/request_browse_public

All current and prospective vendors should frequently review information listed on roadmap to take full advantage of upcoming opportunities for funding. For additional information about HHS Accelerator Prequalification and PASSPort, including background materials, user guides and video tutorials, please visit https://www.nyc.gov/site/mocs/hhsa/hhs-accelerator-guides.page

ADMINISTRATION FOR CHILDREN'S SERVICES

ADMINISTRATION

■ AWARD

Services (other than human services)

CHILDREN'S CENTER - BARBERING SERVICES - M/WBE Noncompetitive Small Purchase - PIN#06824W0040001 - \$75,000.00 - TO: Miracle Beauty Center Inc, 218 Saint Anns Avenue, Ground floor, Bronx, NY 10454.

≠ j28

FAMILY PERMANENCY SERVICES

■ AWARD

Human Services/Client Services

FAMILY REUNIFICATION PLAN - EXTENSION - Negotiated Acquisition - Other - PIN#06824N0011001 - \$627,507.50 - TO: Youth Advocate Programs, Inc., 3899 N Front St, Harrisburg, PA 17110.

The Administration for Children's Services (ACS) intends to enter into negotiation with Youth Advocate Program for the continued provision of a Family Reunification program. In accordance with Section 3-04(b) (2)(iii) of the Procurement Policy Board Rules, ACS intends to use the negotiated acquisition extension process to extend the contract from July 1, 2024, thru June 30, 2025. A negotiated acquisition extension contract with this vendor is needed to protect the health, safety, and well-being of youth entering foster care. YAP provides youth advocacy and kinship support services at the ACS Children's Center and youth reception centers with the objective of moving children and youth out of pre-placement and into the next best place to support safety, permanency, and well-being. The Reception Center program affords comprehensive assessments and targeted services to address the needs of infants and children, along with supportive visitation for families, with an aim of shortening the length of stay in foster care. The total cost of the contract is \$627,507.50, which includes an unallocated amount of \$125,501.50 for the allowance clause initiative. ACS plans to release the concept paper and RFP for these services in the fall of

• j28

AGING

PROGRAM OPERATIONS

■ AWARD

Human Services/Client Services

HOME DELIVERED MEALS - Renewal - PIN#12521P8016KXLR002 - \$1,686,463.00 - TO: Stanley M Isaacs Neighborhood Center Inc, 415 East 93rd Street, New York, NY 10128.

NYC Aging ID: 36H

FY25 Renewal to extend the contract for 3 months with NYC Aging Baseline funds for home-delivered meal services.

≠ j28

DESIGN AND CONSTRUCTION

■ AWARD

Construction Related Services

SEQCWSRV5, REQUIREMENT CONTRACT FOR PROFESSIONAL LAND SURVEYING SERVICES FOR VARIOUS PROJECTS, CITYWIDE - Competitive Sealed Proposals - Other - PIN#85024P0002008 - \$10,000,000.00 - TO: NAIK Consulting Group PC, 200 Metroplex Drive, Suite 403, Edison, NJ 08817

≠ j28

SEXCWSRV5, REQUIREMENT CONTRACT FOR PROFESSIONAL LAND SURVEYING SERVICES FOR VARIOUS PROJECTS, CITYWIDE - Competitive Sealed Proposals - Other -

PIN#85024P0002010 - \$10,000,000.00 - TO: Rogers Surveying PLLC, 2420 Arthur Kill Road, Staten Island, NY 10309-1212.

• j28

Construction / Construction Services

BRONX COUNTY COURTHOUSE EXTERIOR

REHABILITATION - Competitive Sealed Bids/Pre-Qualified List - PIN#85023B0090001 - \$64,517,895.00 - TO: Nicholson & Galloway Inc, 261 Glen Head Road, Glen Head, NY 11545.

This Project consists of roof replacement including vegetated roofing, parapet rebuilding, limestone façade panel rebuilding, localized structural steel repairs, localized interior finish repairs, and chimney

As per PPB Rule 3-01 (d) Special Case (1)(i) Competitive sealed bidding from prequalified vendors, except as provided in Section 3-10 (a). Section 3-10 (a) reads: Except for procurements for construction, a procurement using a PQL shall be considered a "special case" under these Rules.

≠ j28

■ SOLICITATION

Construction / Construction Services

 ${\bf 85024B0071\text{-}HWPR24QX\cdot STANDARD\ PEDESTRIAN\ RAMP\ UPGRADES\ ,\ QUEENS\ AND\ THE\ BRONX\ -\ Competitive\ Sealed}$ Bids - PIN#85024B0071 - Due 7-31-24 at 11:00 A.M.

Project #: HWPR24QX/EPIN: 85024B0071. Late Bids Will Not Be Accepted. This contract is subject to Special Experience Requirements. *This project is subject to HireNYC*. This Competitive Sealed Bid (CSB) is being released through PASSPort, New York City's online procurement portal. Responses to this CSB must be submitted via PASSPort. To access the solicitation, vendors should visit the PASSPort Public Portal at the following website: https://passport.cityofnewyork.us/page.aspx/en/rfp/request_browse_public. Click on the "Search Funding Opportunities in PASSPort" blue box. This will take you to the Public Portal of all procurements in the PASSPort system. To quickly locate the CSB, insert the EPIN (85024B0071) into the Keywords search field. Please note, this link is only for NON-PQL projects. For PQL projects, only certified vendors will receive the solicitations.

• j28

85024B0069-HWPR24KR - STANDARD PEDESTRIAN RAMP UPGRADES, BROOKLYN AND STATEN ISLAND - Competitive Sealed Bids - PIN#85024B0069 - Due 8-7-24 at 11:00 A.M.

Project #: HWPR24KR/EPIN: 85024B0069. Late Bids Will Not Be Accepted. This contract is subject to Special Experience Requirements. *This project is subject to HireNYC*. This Competitive Sealed Bid (CSB) is being released through PASSPort, New York City's online procurement portal. Responses to this CSB must be submitted via PASSPort. To access the solicitation, vendors should visit the PASSPort Public Portal at the following website: https://passport.cityofnewyork. us/page.aspx/en/rfp/request_browse_public. Click on the "Search Funding Opportunities in PASSPort" blue box. This will take you to the Public Portal of all procurements in the PASSPort system. To quickly locate the CSB, insert the EPIN (85024B0069) into the Keywords search field. Please note, this link is only for NON-PQL projects. For PQL projects, only certified vendors will receive the solicitations.

• j28

85024B0068-HWPR24KQ - STANDARD PEDESTRIAN RAMP UPGRADES, BROOKLYN AND QUEENS - Competitive Sealed Bids - PIN#85024B0068 - Due 7-24-24 at 11:30 A.M.

Project #: HWPR24KQ/EPIN: 85024B0068. Late Bids Will Not Be Accepted. This contract is subject to Special Experience Requirements. *This project is subject to HireNYC* This Competitive Sealed Bid (CSB) is being released through PASSPort, New York City's online procurement portal. Responses to this CSB must be submitted via PASSPort. To access the solicitation, vendors should visit the PASSPort Public Portal at the following website: https://passport.cityofnewyork.us/page.aspx/en/rfp/request_browse_public. Click on the "Search Funding Opportunities in PASSPort" blue box. This will take you to the Public Portal of all procurements in the PASSPort system. To quickly locate the CSB, insert the EPIN (85024B0068) into the Keywords search field. Please note, this link is odly for NON-PQL projects. For PQL projects, only certified vendors will receive the solicitations.

• j28

85024B0066-HWPR24Q1 - STANDARD PEDESTRIAN RAMP UPGRADES, QUEENS - Competitive Sealed Bids - PIN#85024B0066 - Due 7-25-24 at 11:00 A.M.

Project #: HWPR24Q1/EPIN: 85024B0066. Late Bids Will Not Be Accepted. This contract is subject to Special Experience Requirements. *This project is subject to HireNYC* This Competitive Sealed Bid (CSB) is being released through PASSPort, New York City's online procurement portal. Responses to this CSB must be submitted via PASSPort. To access the solicitation, vendors should visit the PASSPort Public Portal at the following website: https://passport.cityofnewyork.us/page.aspx/en/rfp/request_browse_public. Click on the "Search Funding Opportunities in PASSPort" blue box. This will take you to the Public Portal of all procurements in the PASSPort system. To quickly locate the CSB, insert the EPIN (85024B0066) into the Keywords search field. Please note, this link is only for NON-PQL projects. For PQL projects, only certified vendors will receive the solicitations.

 $\label{limited_bid_point} \begin{tabular}{ll} Bid Opening at YouTube $$https://www.youtube.com/playlist?list=PLKYRN_jd7vvfhJ3NGqCkJ2n32mGvlcpVR. \end{tabular}$

• j28

85024B0070-HWPR24MQ - STANDARD PEDESTRIAN RAMP UPGRADES, MANHATTAN AND QUEENS - Competitive Sealed Bids - PIN#85024B0070 - Due 8-1-24 at 11:00 A.M.

Project #: HWPR24MQ/ EPIN: 85024B0070. Late Bids Will Not Be Accepted. This contract is subject to Special Experience Requirements. *This project is subject to HireNYC*. This Competitive Sealed Bid (CSB) is being released through PASSPort, New York City's online procurement portal. Responses to this CSB must be submitted via PASSPort. To access the solicitation, vendors should visit the PASSPort Public Portal at the following website: https://passport.cityofnewyork us/page.aspx/en/rfp/request_browse_public. Click on the "Search Funding Opportunities in PASSPort" blue box. This will take you to the Public Portal of all procurements in the PASSPort system. To quickly locate the CSB, insert the EPIN (85024B0070) into the Keywords search field. Please note, this link is only for NON-PQL projects. For PQL projects, only certified vendors will receive the solicitations.

≠ j28

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION

CONTRACTS

■ SOLICITATION

Goods and Services

OWNER'S REPRESENTATIVE CONSULTANT SERVICES FOR THE SCIENCE PARK AND RESEARCH CAMPUS (SPARC) KIPS BAY - Request for Proposals - PIN#100860003 - Due 8-5-24 at 11:59

The New York City Economic Development Corporation (NYCEDC) is seeking a consultant team to provide Owner's Representative consulting services to manage the design and construction of a new Science Park and Research Campus (SPARC) in Kippe Bay. The SPARC Kips Bay Project will consist of approximately 756,200 gross square feet of new construction on the site, including: modern academic space for City University of New York, a New York Public Schools high school focused on health care and sciences, vibrant public spaces, a pedestrian bridge, and resiliency infrastructure.

NYCEDC plans to select a consultant on the basis of factors stated in the RFP which include, but are not limited to: the quality of the proposal, experience of key staff identified in the proposal, experience and quality of any subcontractors proposed, demonstrated successful experience in performing services similar to those encompassed in the RFP, ability to meet M/WBE Participation Goals, and the proposed fee.

It is the policy of NYCEDC to comply with all federal, state and City laws and regulations which prohibit unlawful discrimination because of race, creed, color, national origin, sex, age, disability, marital status and other protected category and to take affirmative action in working with contracting parties to ensure certified Minority and Womenowned Business Enterprises (MWBEs) share in the economic opportunities generated by NYCEDC's projects and initiatives. Please refer to the Equal Employment and Affirmative Compliance for Non-Construction Contracts Addendum in the RFP.

This project has Minority and Women Owned Business Enterprise ("M/WBE") participation goals, and all respondents will be required to submit an M/WBE Participation Proposal with their response. To learn more about NYCEDC's M/WBE program, visit http://edc.nyc/ opportunity-mwdbe. For the list of companies who have been certified with the New York City Department of Small Business Services as M/WBE, please go to the https://sbsconnect.nyc.gov/certificationdirectory-search/

NYCEDC established the Contract Financing Loan Fund programs for Minority, Women and Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (M/W/DBE) $\,$

interested in working on public construction projects. Contract Financing Loan Fund facilitates financing for short-term mobilization needs such as insurance, labor, supplies and equipment. Bidders/subcontractors are strongly encouraged to visit the NYCEDC website at http://edc.nyc/opportunity-mwdbe to learn more about the program.

An optional in-person informational session will be held on Tuesday, July 9, 2024 at 10:00 A.M. at One Liberty Plaza, New York, NY, 14th floor. Those who wish to attend should RSVP by email to sparcor@edc.nyc on or before July 3, 2024.

Respondents may submit questions and/or request clarifications from NYCEDC no later than 5:00 P.M. on Monday, July 15, 2024. Questions regarding the subject matter of this RFP should be directed to sparcor@edc.nyc. Answers to all questions will be posted by Wednesday, July 24, 2024, to https://edc.nyc/rfps. Questions regarding the subject matter of this RFP will not be accepted after 5:00 P.M. on Monday, July 15, 2024, however, technical questions pertaining to downloading and submitting proposals to this RFP may be directed to RFPREQUEST@ edc.nyc on or before Monday, August 5, 2024.

Detailed submission guidelines and requirements are outlined in the RFP, available as of Friday, June 28, 2024. To download a copy of the solicitation documents please visit https://edc.nyc/rfps. RESPONSES ARE DUE NO LATER THAN Monday, August 5, 2024. Please click the link in the "Deadlines" section of this project's web page (which can be found on https://edc.nyc/rfps) to electronically upload a proposal for this solicitation.

Use the following address unless otherwise specified in notice, to secure, examine or submit bid/proposal documents, vendor prequalification and other forms; specifications/blueprints; other information; and for opening and reading of bids at date and time specified above.

Économic Development Corporation, Please submit all requests to the project email address listed in the advertisement. SPARC Owner's Rep. RFP Team (212) 312-3969; sparcor@edc.nyc

Accessibility questions: Equal Access Office, equalaccess@edc.nyc, (212) 312-6602, by: Wednesday, July 3, 2024, 5:00 P.M.

♂ 🖟 → j28

EMPLOYEES' RETIREMENT SYSTEM

■ AWARD

Goods and Services

IBM Z/VSE 6.2 MAINFRAME SOFTWARE AND ANNUAL MAINTENANCE - Sole Source - Available only from a single source - PIN# 06182024 - \$507,195.00 - TO: IBM Corp., 590 Madison Ave.

21CS VSE 6.3.

≠ j28

ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION

■ SOLICITATION

Construction / Construction Services

82623B0086-BEPA: STR-MD-FL CONSTRUCTION OF GREEN STREET MEDIAN STORMWATER MANAGEMENT SYSTEMS AT FRANCIS LEWIS BLVD - Competitive Sealed Bids - PIN#82623B0086 - Due 7-31-24 at 10:00 A.M.

E-Bidding. BEPA: STR-MD-FL: Construction of Green Street Median stormwater management systems that capture and transport street stormwater runoff into bioretention and fully open bottom/ perforated Subsurface Green Infrastructure to reduce combined sewer overflow which impairs water quality and causes flooding in the neighborhood. This Competitive Sealed Bid ("RFx") is being released through PASSPort, New York City's online procurement portal. Responses to this RFx should be submitted via PASSPort. To access the solicitation, vendors should visit the PASSPort Public Portal Navigator at https://passport.cityofnewyork.us/page.aspx/en/rfp/request_browse_public. This will take you to the Public Portal of all procurements in the PASSPort system. To quickly locate the RFx, insert the EPIN 82623B0086 into the Keywords search field. If you need assistance submitting a response, please contact MOCS Service Desk: mocssupport.atlassian.net/servicedesk/customer/portal/8.

Pre bid conference location -Microsoft Teams Meeting To join via Microsoft TEAMS video please go to Passport link in attachments and download "Notice to bidders." Mandatory: no Date/Time - 2024-07-09

≠ j28

SUSTAINABILITY

■ SOLICITATION

Construction / Construction Services

82623B0084-BEPA: STR-MD-UT CONSTRUCTION OF GREEN STREET MEDIAN STORMWATER MANAGEMENT SYSTEMS AT UNION TURNPIKE - Competitive Sealed Bids - PIN#82623B0084 - Due 8-8-24 at 10:00 A.M.

E-Bidding BEPA: STR-MD-UT: Construction of Green Street Median stormwater management systems that capture and transport street stormwater runoff into bioretention and fully open bottom/ perforated Subsurface Green Infrastructure to reduce combined sewer overflow which impairs water quality and causes flooding at Union Turnpike. This Competitive Sealed Bid ("RFx") is being released through PASSPort, New York City's online procurement portal. Responses to this RFx should be submitted via PASSPort. To access the solicitation, vendors should visit the PASSPort Public Portal Navigator at https://passport.cityofnewyork.us/page.aspx/en/rfp/request_browse_public. This will take you to the Public Portal of all procurements in the PASSPort system. To quickly locate the RFx, insert the EPIN 82623B0084 into the Keywords search field. If you need assistance submitting a response, please contact MOCS Service Desk: mocssupport.atlassian.net/servicedesk/customer/portal/8.

Bid opening Location - Microsoft Teams Meeting To join via Microsoft TEAMS video please go to Passport link in attachments and download "Notice to bidders". Pre bid conference location -Microsoft Teams Meeting To join via Microsoft TEAMS video please go to Passport link in attachments and download "Notice to bidders." Mandatory: no Date/Time - 2024-07-16 10:00:00.

≠ j28

HEALTH AND MENTAL HYGIENE

■ AWARD

Human Services / Client Services

ASSERTIVE COMMUNITY TREATMENT - Required Method (including Preferred Source) - PIN#81624M0015001 - \$8,552,981.00 - TO: The Bridge Inc, 290 Lenox Avenue, 3rd Floor, New York, NY 10027.

The New York State Office of Mental Health ("OMH") continues to recognize re-solicitation of contracts for ongoing operations may result in awards to different providers which have not previously served the specific population. In such cases, associations between recipients and providers which are of limited durations may prove to be detrimental to recipient's recovery. Frequent changes in service providers can also seriously compromise continuity of care, which is also detrimental to those served. Since there continues to be a need for these services, the State requires us to continue contracting with the same vendors as long as the vendors demonstrate fiscal integrity, positive program performance and administrative compliance. This applies to all funding awarded on the State Aid Letter, including both State and federal funding.

→ j28

FY25 RENEWAL FOR CPEP BASED MOBILE CRISIS TEAM
- Renewal - PIN#81621N8314KXLR001 - \$4,249,575.00 - TO: Jamaica
Hospital Medical Center, 8900 Van Wyck Expressway, Jamaica, NY

≠ j28

FY25 RENEWAL FOR NY 15/15 SCATTERED-SITE SUPPORTIVE HOUSING - Renewal - PIN#81620P8174KXLR001 - \$8,202,471.00 - TO: Institute for Community Living, Inc., 125 Broad Street, 3rd Floor, New York, NY 10004.

≠ j28

NY 15/15 CONGREGATE SUPPORTIVE HOUSING - Competitive Sealed Proposals - Other - PIN#81624P0011001 - \$18,375,000.00 - TO: Comunilife Inc, 462 7th Avenue, 3rd Floor, New York, NY 10018.

≠ j28

FAMILY AND CHILD HEALTH

■ INTENT TO AWARD

Services (other than human services)

OCCUPATIONAL THERAPY PROGRAM - Government to Government - PIN#81624T0004 - Due 7-8-24 at 6:00 P.M.

The Department of Health and Mental Hygiene intends to enter into a Government to Government agreement with University of the State of New York (SuNY) in order for them to develop a specialization in Early Intervention. Through this contract SUNY will provide an Occupational Therapy Program. DOHMH has determined that it is in the best interest of the City to process a government to government procurement pursuant to Section 3-13 of the PPB Rules, as SUNY is a government entity that can provide the services required by DOHMH. The anticipated duration of this contract will be 5 years. Any vendor which believes it can also provide the service in future is invited to do so by submitting an expression of interest directly to PassPort under this EPIN 81624T0004.

≠ j28-jy5

INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY

■ AWARD

Goods

SOFTWARE ALERTSITE LICENSE RENEWAL - M/WBE

Noncompetitive Small Purchase - PIN#81624W0052001 - \$47,318.75 - TO: Mougondha Acharya, 39 Van Siclen Avenue, Floral Park, NY 11001-2012.

To provide 24/7 monitoring of applications and transaction tracing to identify problems down to the specific line of code.

≠ j28

HOMELESS SERVICES

■ AWARD

Human Services / Client Services

RENEWAL + ALLOWANCE - HEGEMAN SAFE HAVEN - Renewal - PIN#07119P8264KXLR001 - \$13,571,960.00 - TO: Urban Pathways Inc, 575 8th Avenue, 16th Floor, New York, NY 10018-3011.

Stand-alone Safe Haven for Chronic Street Homeless Single Adults at Hegeman Street Safe Haven located at 740 Hegeman Ave, Brooklyn, NY 11207.

≁ j28

HOUSING PRESERVATION AND DEVELOPMENT

■ AWARD

Human Services/Client Services

HOMELESSNESS PREVENTION SERVICES CONTRACT

- Renewal - PIN#80621P0003002R001 - \$1,125,000.00 - TO: Catholic Charities Community Services Archdiocese, 1011 First Avenue, 6th Floor, New York, NY 10022-4134.

To provide Homelessness prevention services for Section 8 participants in Manhattan and Staten Island, borough wide. This Homelessness Prevention Program is intended to provide assistance to vulnerable households who may be at risk of losing their housing, their Section 8 subsidy and those who could benefit from limited assistance to achieve stability.

The Competitive Sealed Bidding is not practicable or advantageous to the City because judgement is required to evaluate which organizations can coordinate their resources to the target population requiring such services.

HUMAN RESOURCES ADMINISTRATION

■ AWARD

Human Services / Client Services

RENEWAL + ALLOWANCE - NON-EMERGENCY PERMANENT SUPPORTIVE HOUSING FOR PLWAS (43 UNITS) - Renewal - PIN#06914P0202001R002 - \$6,055,450.00 - TO: Odyssey HDFC, 120 Wall Street, 17th Floor, New York, NY 10005-3904.

≠ j28

JOBS-PLUS SVCS + ALLOWANCE FY27 - SERVICE AREA 1 MOTT HAVEN - Renewal - PIN#06922P8046KXLR001 - \$4,537,500.00 - TO: East Side House Inc., 337 Alexander Avenue, Bronx, NY 10454.

• j28

15 MONTH NAE - CAREER ADVANCE SERVICE AREA IV-QN - Negotiated Acquisition - Other - PIN#06924N0012001 - \$2,272,664.26 - TO: America Works of New York Inc, 228 E 45th St, 16th Fl, New York, NY 10017.

Human Resources Administration (HRA) Career Services (CS) is requesting a 15 month Negotiated Acquisition Extension (NAE) with America Works of New York, Inc. for continuity of Career Pathways in Queens. The Career Services' Career Pathways approach connects progressive levels of education, training, support services, and credentials, working with employers to grow a pipeline of skilled workers for in-demand occupations.

HRA/CS seek to continue the program as a bridge until the completion of a competitive solicitation for the services. This NAE will ensure continuity of services while assisting clients obtain and maintain employment.

≠ j28

INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY AND TELECOMMUNICATIONS

■ AWARD

Services (other than human services)

7-858-0403A UT SENIOR PROJECT MANAGER - M/WBE Noncompetitive Small Purchase - PIN#85824W0154001 - \$622,440.00 - TO: CNC Consulting Inc, 50 E Palisade Ave, Ste #422, Englewood, NJ 07631.

≠ j28

INFRASTRUCTURE

■ AWARD

Goods

 $\begin{array}{l} \textbf{CCEWIN FORTINET} - \text{M/WBE Noncompetitive Small Purchase -} \\ \text{PIN\#85824W0139001} - \$52,622.00 - \text{TO: Mougondha Acharya, 39 Van Siclen Avenue, Floral Park, NY 11001-2012.} \end{array}$

≁ j28

MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET

■ INTENT TO AWARD

Services (other than human services)

MOME FREELANCERS HUB - Negotiated Acquisition - Available only from a single source - PIN#85824N0003 - Due 7-8-24 at 2:00 P.M.

The Department of Information Technology and Telecommunications, acting on behalf of the Mayor's Office of Media and Entertainment, is seeking the use of the Negotiated Acquisition Method to contract with the Freelancers Union, Inc., to operate the Freelancers Hub and provide services relating to freelance workers. If you wish to express interest on future opportunities please contact Paul Simms (psimms@oti.nyc.gov).

Use the following address unless otherwise specified in notice, to secure, examine or submit bid/proposal documents, vendor prequalification and other forms; specifications/blueprints; other information; and for opening and reading of bids at date and time specified above.

 $Information\ Technology\ and\ Telecommunications,\ 15\ MetroTech\ Center,\ 18th\ Floor,\ Brooklyn,\ NY\ 11201.\ Paul\ Simms\ (718)\ 403-8508;\ psimms@oti.nyc.gov$

i24-28

PUBLIC SAFETY

■ AWARD

Services (other than human services)

7-858-0421A NG911 IT SECURITY PROJECT MANAGER

- M/WBE Noncompetitive Small Purchase - PIN#85824W0116001

- \$311,220.00 - TO: Cyber Castellum Corporation, 1924 Central Ave, Albany, NY 12205.

≠ i28

NYC HEALTH + HOSPITALS

SUPPLY CHAIN

■ SOLICITATION

Services (other than human services)

UNDERWRITING SERVICES - Request for Proposals - PIN#2792 - Due 7-26-24 at 5:00 P.M.

The purpose of this RFP is to select a pool of senior managing and co-managing underwriters in advance to provide underwriting services for The Health and Hospitals Corporation (the "Corporation" or "H+H") bond issues over a five-year period. Since the timing of each bond issue is undecided at this time, this RFP will result in an understanding but not a contract with the selected senior-managing underwriter(s) and co-managing underwriter(s) for future bond financings. The underwriter(s) will be selected based on each company's ability to provide the Corporation with the highest quality of underwriting services.

Use the following address unless otherwise specified in notice, to secure, examine or submit bid/proposal documents, vendor prequalification and other forms; specifications/blueprints; other information; and for opening and reading of bids at date and time specified above.

NYC Health + Hospitals, 50 Water Street, 5th Floor, New York, NY 10004. Melanie Lupo (646) 815-3334; lupom1@nychhc.org

≠ j28

INDEPENDENT REGISTERED MUNICIPAL ADVISOR SERVICES - Request for Proposals - PIN#2791 - Due 7-25-24 at 5:00 P.M.

New York City Health + Hospitals is seeking to enter into an agreement with a qualified Municipal Advisor (MA) firm having demonstrated expertise and extensive experience in advising hospitals, health care institutions or other tax-exempt issuers regarding debt issuances and providing investment strategies for debt related and operating activities.

Please note that if the System issues an RFP for underwriting services in the future, the firm selected to provide MA services herein will not be eligible to provide underwriting services.

Use the following address unless otherwise specified in notice, to secure, examine or submit bid/proposal documents, vendor prequalification and other forms; specifications/blueprints; other information; and for opening and reading of bids at date and time specified above.

NYC Health + Hospitals, 50 Water Street, 5th Floor, New York, NY 10004. Melanie Lupo (646) 815-3334; lupom1@nychhc.org

≠ j28

HIPAA RISK ANALYSIS VENDOR - Request for Proposals - PIN# 2769 - Due 7-25-24 at 6:00 P.M.

NYC Health + Hospitals is looking for a vendor to provide annual information risk analysis and security assessment services for all of its facilities, entities, units, programs, and data centers, with a focus on electronic sensitive data including but not limited to electronic Protected Health Information ("ePHI") as defined by the implementing regulations of the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 ("HIPAA").

Use the following address unless otherwise specified in notice, to secure, examine or submit bid/proposal documents, vendor prequalification and other forms; specifications/blueprints; other information; and for opening and reading of bids at date and time specified above.

NYC Health + Hospitals, 50 Water Street, 5th Floor, New York, NY 10004. Melanie Lupo (646) 815-3334; lupom1@nychhc.org

• j28

PARKS AND RECREATION

REVENUE AND CONCESSIONS

■ SOLICITATION

Services (other than human services)

DEVELOPMENT, OPERATION, AND MAINTENANCE OF A RESTAURANT, SNACK BAR, AND MERCHANDISE CONCESSIONS AT THE ORCHARD BEACH PAVILION, PELHAM BAY PARK, BRONX - Request for Proposals - PIN# X39-SB-R-2024 - Due 7-29-24 at 3:00 P.M.

In accordance with Section 1-13 of the Concession Rules of the City of New York, the New York City Department of Parks and Recreation ("Parks") is issuing, as of the date of this notice, a significant Request for Proposals (RFP) for the development, operation, and maintenance of a restaurant, snack bar, and merchandise concessions at the Orchard Beach Pavilion, Pelham Bay Park, Bronx.

There will be a recommended proposer meeting on Monday, July 1, 2024 at 10:00 A.M. If you are considering responding to this RFP, please make every effort to attend this recommended proposer meeting.

As the site is under active construction and closed to the public, we ask that interested proposers meet at the proposed concession site (Block #5650 & Lot #1) ("Licensed Premises"), which is located at the Orchard Beach Pavilion, Bronx. Enter at Construction Gate A which is located at the south east corner of the parking lot.

Hard copies of the RFP can be obtained at no cost, commencing June 20, 2024 through July 29, 2024 by contacting Angel Williams, Senior Project Manager at (212) 360-3495 or at Angel.Williams@parks.nyc.gov. The RFP is also available for download, through July 29, 2024 on Parks' website. To download the RFP, visit http://www.nyc.gov/parks/businessopportunities and click on the "Concessions Opportunities at Parks" link. Once you have logged in, click on the "download" link that appears adjacent to the RFP's description.

Address to Submit Documents/Forms: E-mail to Proposals.Revenue@parks.nyc.gov or mailed to Office of the Revenue Division City of New York Parks, The Arsenal-Central Park 830 Fifth Avenue-Room 407, New York, NY 10065.

TELECOMMUNICATION DEVICE FOR THE DEAF (TDD) 212-NEW-YORK (212-639-9675)

Use the following address unless otherwise specified in notice, to secure, examine or submit bid/proposal documents, vendor prequalification and other forms; specifications/blueprints; other information; and for opening and reading of bids at date and time specified above.

Parks and Recreation, The Arsenal, 830 Fifth Avenue, Room 407, New York, NY 10065. Angel Williams (212) 360-3495; angel.williams@parks.nyc.gov

j20-jy3

VETERANS' SERVICES

DEPARTMENT OF VETERANS' SERVICES

■ INTENT TO AWARD

 $Services\ (other\ than\ human\ services)$

VETCONNECT NA INTENT TO AWARD - Negotiated Acquisition - Other - PIN#06324N0001 - Due 7-4-24 at 6:00 P.M.

Develop and maintain a website that allows veterans and their families to request services online. The contractor will provide a system that enables Providers to accept, decline, reroute, and manage requests for services and resources received from the Website, manage cases, and generate reports about cases ("Case Management System") (together with the "Website and Case Management System"). The contractor will engage a minimum of 2 Providers in 6 specific service categories listed below, that provides services within those category and that are located and/or offered within the greater NYC area. Services categories include: Benefits Navigation, Economic Growth Services, Financial Services, Health Services, Housing Services, and Legal Services. The contractor will be encouraged to engage beyond the minimum 2 providers, with a focus on the areas of the greatest need.

The agency's market research determined that there were very few select vendors that could provide what the agency is seeking in this NA.

j24-jy1

YOUTH AND COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT

PROCUREMENT

■ INTENT TO AWARD

Human Services / Client Services

CRISIS MANAGEMENT SYSTEM - Negotiated Acquisition - Other - PIN#26024N0499 - Due 7-12-24 at 5:00 P.M.

Pursuant to section 3-04(b)(2)(i)(D) of the Procurement Policy Board Rules, the Department of Youth and Community Development will negotiate with the following Crisis Management Systems (CMS) service providers. The Crisis Management System (CMS) is an integral part of creating and maintaining community safety in New York City. Operating in 28 NYPD precincts that account for more than 50% of the annual gun violence incidents across the City, CMS empowers a network of credible messenger-based services to prevent and interrupt gun violence through proven public health approaches. The term will be from July 1, 2024 to June 30, 2026, with an option to renew for up to two years. Below are the provider's names, Pin numbers, addresses and the amounts.

Contractor Name: 67th Precinct Clergy Council, Inc.

Contractor Address: 203 E 37th Street, Brooklyn, New York 11203

EPIN: 26024N04990001 Amount: \$4,200,000.00

Contractor Name: Brownsville Think Tank Matters, INC

Contractor Address: 48 New Lots Avenue, Brooklyn, New York 11212

EPIN: 26024N0499004 Amount: \$6,812,500.00 Contractor Name: Camba, Inc.

Contractor Address: 1720 Church Avenue, Brooklyn, New York 11226

EPIN: 26024N0499005 Amount: \$8,700,000.00

Contractor Name: The Central Family Life Center

Contractor Address: 59 Wright Street, Staten Island, New York 10304

EPIN: 26024N0499006 Amount: \$6,162,500.00

Contractor Name: Community Capacity Development

Contractor Address: 89-36 Sutphin Boulevard, Jamaica, New York

11435

EPIN: 26024N0499007 Amount: \$ 8,250,000.00

Contractor Name: Elite Learners, Inc.

Contractor Address: 45 Belmont Avenue, Brooklyn, New York 11212

EPIN: 26024N0499010 Amount: \$10,700,000.00

Contractor Name: Getting Out and Staying Out, Inc.

Contractor Address: 201A East 124th Street, New York, New York

10035

EPIN: 26024N0499012 Amount: \$5,950,000.00

Contractor Name: Good Shepherd Services

Contractor Address: 305 7th Avenue, New York, New York 10001

EPIN: 26024N0499013 Amount: \$14,150,000.00

Contractor Name: Jewish Community Council of Greater Coney Island,

Inc.

Contractor Address: 3001 West 37th Street, Brooklyn, New York 11224

EPIN: 26024N0499015 Amount: \$4,975,000.00

Contractor Name: Justice Innovation Inc. dba Center for Court

Innovation

Contractor Address: 520 8th Avenue, New York, New York 10018

EPIN: 26024N0499016 Amount: \$ 22,155,838.00

Contractor Name: King of Kings Foundation, Inc.

Contractor Address: 137-11 161st Street, Rochdale Village, New York

11434

EPIN: 26024N0499017 Amount: \$9,900,000.00

Contractor Name: LIFE Camps Incorporated

Contractor Address: 111-12 Sutphin Boulevard, Jamaica, New York

11435 EPIN: 26024N0499019

Amount: \$7,887,500.00

Contractor Name: Man Up Incorporated

Contractor Address: 797/799 Van Siclen Avenue, Brooklyn, New York

11207

EPIN: 26024N0499020 Amount: \$18,600,000.00

Contractor Name: Research Foundation of CUNY / Creative Arts Team Contractor Address: 101 West 31st Street, New York, New York 10001

EPIN: 26024N0499027 Amount: \$2,600,000.00

Contractor Name: Street Corner Resources Inc.

Contractor Address: 151 West 145th Street, New York, New York 10039

EPIN: 26024N0499029 Amount: \$7,937,500.00

Contractor Name: University Settlement

Contractor Address: 184 Eldridge Street, New York, New York 10002

EPIN: 26024N0499030 Amount: \$4,000,000.00

Contractor Name: Urban Youth Alliance International (BronxConnect) Contractor Address: 432 East 149th Street, Bronx, New York 10455

EPIN: 26024N0499031 Amount: \$15,737,500.00

Contractor Name: Wheelchairs Against Guns

Contractor Address: 320 Sterling Street, Brooklyn, New York 11225

EPIN: 26024N0499032 Amount: \$4,600,000.00

Contractor Name: Be Wise, Inc. dba Be Wise NYC

Contractor Address: 1734 Madison Ave, Ste. 11D, New York, New York

0029

EPIN: 26024N0499002 Amount: \$300.000.00

Contractor Name: Both Sides of the Violence, Inc.

Contractor Address: 686 Lafayette Avenue, Brooklyn, New York 11216

EPIN: 26024N0499003 Amount: \$300,000.00 Contractor Name: Community Mediation Services

Contractor Address: 89-64 163rd Street, Jamaica, New York 11432

EPIN: 26024N0499008 Amount: \$125,000.00

Contractor Name: EAST FLATBUSH VILLAGE INC

Contractor Address: 1011 Utica Avenue, Brooklyn, New York 11203

EPIN: 26024N0499009

Amount: \$500,000.00

Contractor Name: Friends of the Children NY

Contractor Address: 1325 Fifth Avenue, New York NY 10015

EPIN: 26024N0499011 Amount: \$250,000.00

Contractor Name: Harlem Mothers Stop Another Violent End, Inc. Contractor Address: 306 West 128th Street, New York, New York 10027

EPIN: 26024N0499014 Amount: \$ 500,000.00

Contractor Name: Kings Against Violence Initiative, Inc. (KAVI) Contractor Address: 147 Prince Street, Brooklyn, New York 11201

EPIN: 26024N0499018 Amount: \$1,000,000.00

 ${\bf Contractor\ Name:\ Martin\ de\ Porres\ Youth\ and\ Family\ Services}$

Contractor Address: 21824 136th Avenue, Laurelton, New York 11413

EPIN: 26024N0499021 Amount: \$ 500,000.00

Contractor Name: New York Center for Interpersonal Development,

Inc.

Contractor Address: 130 Stuyvesant Place, Staten Island, New York

10301

EPIN: 26024N0499022 Amount: \$325,000.00

Contractor Name: Not Another Child, Inc. (NAC)

Contractor Address: 301 E 108th Street, New York, New York 10029

EPIN: 26024N0499023 Amount: \$1,775,000.00

Contractor Name: Queens Royal Priesthood, Inc.

Contractor Address: 45-19 Rockaway Beach Boulevard, Far Rockaway, New York 11691

EPIN:26024N0499026 Amount: \$400,000.00

Contractor Name: Rising Ground Inc

Contractor Address:151 Lawrence Street, Brooklyn, New York 11201

EPIN: 26024N0499028 Amount: \$725,000.00

This procurement is due to a compelling need for services that cannot be timely met through competitive sealed bidding or competitive sealed

oroposals.

Use the following address unless otherwise specified in notice, to secure, examine or submit bid/proposal documents, vendor prequalification and other forms; specifications/blueprints; other information; and for opening and reading of bids at date and time specified above.

Youth and Community Development, 2 Lafayette Street, 14th Floor, New York, NY 10007. Michele Cuesta (646) 343-6373; accoemail@dycd.nyc.

gov

≠ j28

CONTRACT AWARD HEARINGS

NOTE: LOCATION(S) ARE ACCESSIBLE TO INDIVIDUALS USING WHEELCHAIRS OR OTHER MOBILITY DEVICES. FOR FURTHER INFORMATION ON ACCESSIBILITY OR TO MAKE A REQUEST FOR ACCOMMODATIONS, SUCH AS SIGN LANGUAGE INTERPRETATION SERVICES, PLEASE CONTACT THE MAYOR'S OFFICE OF CONTRACT SERVICES (MOCS) VIA E-MAIL AT DISABILITYAFFAIRS@MOCS.NYC.GOV OR VIA PHONE AT (212) 298-0734. ANY PERSON REQUIRING

REASONABLE ACCOMMODATION FOR THE PUBLIC HEARING SHOULD CONTACT MOCS AT LEAST THREE (3) BUSINESS DAYS IN ADVANCE OF THE HEARING TO ENSURE AVAILABILITY.



COMPTROLLER

■ PUBLIC HEARINGS

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that a Public Hearing will be held on Tuesday, July 9, 2024 at 10:00 A.M. The Public Hearing will be held via Conference Call. Call-in #: 1 (929) 229-5722, Phone Conference ID: 617 580 548#, on the following items:

IN THE MATTER OF a proposed contract between the New York City Office of the Comptroller and CEM Benchmarking, Inc., located at 372 Bay Street, Suite 1000, Toronto, Ontario, Canada, M5H 2W9 for "Defined Benefit Investment Cost Benchmarking, Analysis and Research Reporting". The value of the contract shall be \$174,000.00. The term of the contract shall be from July 1, 2024, to June 30, 2027. PIN#015-188-215-00-IS R2.

The proposed contract is being renewed, pursuant to Section 4-04 of the Procurement Policy Board Rules.

In order to access the Public Hearing and testify, please call 1 (929) 229-5722, Phone Conference ID: 617 580 548#, no later than 9:50 A.M. on Tuesday July 9, 2024. If you require further accommodations, please contact Kate Rudsky via email at krudsky@comptroller.nyc.gov no later than three (3) business days before the hearing date.

≠ j28

INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY AND TELECOMMUNICATIONS

■ PUBLIC HEARINGS

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that a Contract Public Hearing will be held on Tuesday July 16, 2024 at 10:00 A.M. The Public Hearing will be held via Conference. Call. Call-in #: 1-917-410-4077, ACCESS CODE: 779 963 764#.

IN THE MATTER OF a proposed Purchase Order/Contract between the New York City Office of Technology and Innovation and, MILLENNIUM INFO TECH INC Located at 101 Morgan Ln, Plainsboro Township, N.J. 08536 for the MWBE-7-858-0450A - NG911 BUSINESS PROCESS SME - SP3. The maximum amount of this Purchase Order/Contract will be \$336,700.00.

The term will be for One year from 04/17/2024- 04/14/2025. PIN #: 20240121114, E-PIN #: 85824W0156001. The Vendor has been selected by M/WBE Noncompetitive Small Purchase Method, pursuant to Section 3-08 (c)(1)(iv) of the Procurement Policy Board Rules.

Pursuant to Section 2-11(c)(3) of the Procurement Policy Board Rules, if OTI does not receive, by July 02, 2024, from any individual a written request to speak at this hearing, then OTI need not conduct this hearing. Written notice should be sent to Awilda Feliciano, via email to afeliciano@OTI.nyc.gov

≠ i28

YOUTH AND COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT

■ NOTICE

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that a Contract Public Hearing will be held on Tuesday July 9, 2024 via Phone Conference (Dial In: 646-893-7101/Access Code: 817 932 404#) commencing at 10:00 A.M. on the following:

IN THE MATTER OF One MWBE Small Purchases between the Department of Youth and Community Development and the Contractor listed below. The Contractor is providing DYCD with Dell computers.

The term of this contract shall be from June 13, 2024 to June 30, 2024; with no option to renew.

The PASSPORT EPIN, Contractor Name, Contract amount, and Contractor Address are indicated below:

PASSPORT EPIN: 26024W0034001

CONTRACTOR NAME: Compulink Technologies CONTRACT AMOUNT: \$249,700.10

CONTRACTOR ADDRESS: 260 West 39th Street, Room 302

New York, NY 10018

The proposed contractor was selected pursuant to the MWBE Noncompetitive Small Purchase Method Section 3-08 of the Procurement Policy Board Rules.

In order to access the Public Hearing or to testify, please join the public hearing conference call at the toll-free number 646-893-7101: Access Code: 817 932 404#) Tuesday July 9, 2024, no later than 9:50 A.M. If you require further accommodations, please contact DYCD ACCO Department via email, ACCO@dycd.nyc.gov no later than three business days before the hearing date.

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that a Contract Public Hearing will be held on Tuesday July 9, 2024 via Phone Conference (Dial In: 646-893-7101/Access Code: 817 932 404#) commencing at 10:00 A.M. on the following:

IN THE MATTER OF One MWBE Small Purchases between the Department of Youth and Community Development (DYCD) and the Contractor listed below. The Contractor is providing DYCD with Dell Supplies to replenish stock.

The term of this contract shall be from June 14,2024 to June 30, 2024; with no option to renew.

The PASSPORT EPIN, Contractor Name, Contract amount, and Contractor Address are indicated below:

PASSPORT EPIN: 26024W0033001

CONTRACTOR NAME: Compulink Technologies

CONTRACT AMOUNT: \$176,285.00

CONTRACTOR ADDRESS: 260 West 39th Street, Room 302 New York, NY 10018

The proposed contractor was selected pursuant to the MWBE Noncompetitive Small Purchase Method Section 3-08 of the Procurement Policy Board Rules.

In order to access the Public Hearing or to testify, please join the public hearing conference call at the toll-free number 646-893-7101: Access Code: 817 932 404#) Tuesday July 9, 2024, no later than 9:50 A.M. If you require further accommodations, please contact DYCD ACCO Department via email, ACCO@dycd.nyc.gov no later than three business days before the hearing date.

≠ j28

AGENCY RULES

BOARD OF CORRECTION

■ NOTICE

Notice of Adoption of Rules

Notice is hereby given in accordance with section 1043(f) of the New York City Charter that the Board of Correction is adopting rules relating to restrictive housing, emergency lock-ins, de-escalation confinement, and use of restraints to comply with Local Law 42 of 2024.

These rules are promulgated pursuant to sections 1043 and 626 of the New York City Charter.

On June 17, 2024, the Board held a public hearing on these rules at 125 Worth Street, New York, NY. On June 25, the Board of Correction voted to approve these rules at a public meeting held at 125 Worth Street, New York, NY.

Statement of Basis and Purpose of Rules

New York City Charter § 626(e) authorizes the Board of Correction ("BOC" or "Board") to "establish minimum standards for the care, custody, correction, treatment, supervision, and discipline of all persons held or confined under the jurisdiction" of the Department of Correction ("DOC" or the "Department"). To that end, the Board has enacted major reforms related to restrictive housing and solitary confinement practices (also known as punitive segregation or "PSEG") through rulemaking in 2015¹ and 2021.²

On June 8, 2021, the Board <u>approved rules</u>, which created a new Chapter 6 and amended certain existing rules, ending the use of PSEG and most other forms of restrictive housing, including Enhanced Supervision Housing (ESH), and replacing the eliminated units with the Risk Management Accountability System ("RMAS") RMAS is a three-level alternative disciplinary model (Level 1, Level 2, and the Restorative Rehabilitation Units) intended to separate people from general population in response to their commission of an offense. The newly enacted Chapter 6 included rules regarding immediate placement responses to violence, and the use of restraints and canines. Chapter 6 also set forth a comprehensive set of rules addressing key aspects of RMAS, including placement criteria and exclusions; time limitations, periodic reviews, and progression through restrictive housing placement; procedural due process protections; case management and individual behavior support plans; staffing, training, and programming; and out-of-cell time and other conditions. RMAS' expected implementation date was November 1, 2021

On September 15, 2021, former Mayor Bill de Blasio declared a state of emergency in New York City jails due to a staffing crisis. Pursuant to this state of emergency, on November 1, 2021, Mayor de Blasio issued Emergency Executive Order No. 279, suspending multiple facets of RMAS, namely:

- § 6-04 Pre-Hearing Detention § 6-07 Policy on Prohibition on the Use of Punitive Segregation § 6-14 Bse Management
- § 6-24 Due Process and Procedural Justice § 6-27 Restorative Rehabilitation Units (RRUs)
- \S 6-28 (e-g) Restraints (elimination of non-individualized use of restraints)

Emergency Executive Order No. 279 has been renewed every five days since November 1, 2021 and remains largely in effect, preventing RMAS' implementation.

At the Board's <u>February 2022</u> public meeting, former Department Commissioner Louis Molina committed to the implementation of RMAS in the City's jails by July 1, 2022. However, on June 30, 2022, Nunez Federal Monitor Steve Martin, appointed pursuant to the consent decree in the case of Nunez vs. City of New York,³ issued a status report declaring that he did not approve of the Department's implementation of RMAS and recommending that the Department instead hire a correctional consultant to develop a restrictive housing model. Pursuant to this status report, the Department halted the implementation of RMAS. To date, RMAS has not been implemented.

Introduction Number ("Int.") 549-A, primarily sponsored by Public Advocate Jumaane Williams, was introduced and referred to the New York City Council ("Council") Committee on Criminal Justice on June 16, 2022. Following amendments to the originally introduced bill, the Council approved the bill on December 20, 2023.

On January 19, 2024, Mayor Eric Adams issued a message of disapproval for Int. 549-A. On January 30, 2024, the Council overrode Mayor Adams' veto and re-passed Int. 549-A.

Local Law No. 42 of 2024 takes effect on July 28, 2024. Local Law No. 42 directs the Board to take any actions necessary for the implementation of this local law, including the promulgation of rules relating to procedures and penalties prior to the effective date. These rules implement Local Law 42.

Local Law No. 42 bans the use of solitary confinement - defined to mean "placement of an incarcerated person in a cell, other than at night for sleeping for a period not to exceed eight hours in any 24-hour period or during the day for a count not to exceed two hours in any 24-hour period" – in city jails and provides individuals in custody due

- The Board enacted the limitations on the use of PSEG and the creation of enhanced supervision housing ("ESH") for adults in January 2015. The 2015 amendments eliminated the use of PSEG for 16 to 21-year-olds and individuals with serious mental or serious physical disabilities or conditions.
- To learn more about the history of the Board's rulemaking related to restrictive housing and PSEG, access the 2021 restrictive housing rules' Statement of Basis and Purpose: https://www.nyc. gov/assets/boc/downloads/pdf/Jail-Regulations/Rulemaking/2021-Restrictive-Housing/2021.03.05-Proposed-Rule.pdf
- No. 11 CIV. 5845 LTS JCF, 2013 WL 2149869 (S.D.N.Y. May 17, 2013).

process protections prior to being placed in restrictive housing or continued use of restraints. Local Law No. 42 also sets limits on how DOC can use emergency lock-ins and requires regular reporting on the Department's use of de-escalation confinement, restrictive housing, and emergency lock-ins.

The requirements of Local Law No. 42 overlap significantly with the provisions set forth in Chapter 6 of the Board's Rules, but differ from Chapter 6 in some respects. The following are some of the major variations from the 2021 RMAS Rules that are set forth in these proposed rules.

Major Amendments

• RMAS retitled Restrictive Housing

The restrictive housing model known as RMAS has been retitled **Restrictive Housing**. These new restrictive housing rules eliminate RMAS Level 1 and Level 2, consolidating the two into a single level. Only individuals who committed Grade I violent offenses are eligible for placement in restrictive housing.

- Maximum time spent in de-escalation confinement
- § **6-05** of the **2021 RMAS Rules** prohibited the Department from placing a person in de-escalation confinement for more than six (6) *hours*. **Local Law No. 42** prohibits the Department from placing a person in de-escalation confinement for more than *four* (4) *hours*.
 - Emergency lock-in duration limit
- § 6-06 of the 2021 RMAS Rules required the Department to notify the Board when emergency lock-ins extended past six (6) hours but did not limit how long emergency lock-ins could last. Local Law No. 42 does not permit emergency lock-ins to last more than four (4) hours.
 - Duration of RMAS placement limits
- § 6-13 of the 2021 RMAS Rules required individuals to progress from RMAS Level 1 to Level 2 after fifteen (15) days (unless DOC authorized an extension) and from RMAS Level 2 to RRU after fifteen (15) days (unless DOC authorized an extension). § 6-15 of the 2021 RMAS Rules set forth the requirements for placement extensions. Local Law No. 42 requires the Department to discharge incarcerated persons from restrictive housing completely within thirty (30) days after their initial placement. The local law further prohibits the Department from placing people in restrictive housing for more than a total of sixty (60) days in any twelve-month period. Lastly, the local law does not authorize placement extensions.
 - Required out-of-cell time
- § 6-16 of the 2021 RMAS Rules allowed people in custody housed in RMAS Level 1 to spend at least ten (10) hours outside of their cells a day and people housed in RMAS Level 2 to spend at least twelve (12) hours out of their cells a day. Local Law No. 42 requires that all individuals in custody be allowed to spend at least fourteen (14) hours outside of their cells a day, except during emergency lock-ins and in de-escalation confinement units.
 - Representation by advocates at hearings
- § 6-24 of the 2021 RMAS Rules allowed people in custody to be represented by a legal representative (defined as an attorney or layperson who works under the supervision of an attorney) at restrictive housing placement hearings. Local Law No. 42 also allows people in custody to be represented by advocates (defined as a law student, paralegal, or another incarcerated person).
 - <u>Use of restraints</u>

Local Law No. 42 prohibits the use of restraints on people under the age of twenty-two (22) unless for transportation purposes or during escorted movement where an individualized determination is made that restraints are necessary to prevent immediate risk of self-injury or injury to others. The local law also requires a hearing to determine if continued use of restraints is necessary in some instances, including when a person is restrained for two consecutive days.

Rules

New material is underlined. [Deleted material is in brackets.]

"Shall" and "must" denote mandatory requirements and may be used interchangeably in the rules of the Board of Correction, unless otherwise specified or unless the context clearly indicates otherwise.

- § 1. Subparagraph (i) of paragraph (1) of subdivision (b) of section 1-02 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York is amended to read as follows:
- (b) Categories.
- (1) Sentenced individuals shall be housed separate and apart from people awaiting trial or examination, except when housed in:

- (i) [RMAS] <u>Restrictive</u> housing units, defined in 40 RCNY § 6-03(b)(16);
- § 2. Paragraph (1) of subdivision (c) of section 1-02 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York is amended to read as follows:
- (1) Housing for people in custody ages 18 through 21 shall provide such people with <u>trauma-informed</u>, age-appropriate programming <u>and services on a consistent</u>, <u>regular basis</u>.
- § 3. Section 1-04 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York is amended by adding a new subdivision (d), to read as follows:
- (d) Decontamination showers. The Department shall not maintain any locked decontamination showers.
- § 4. Subdivisions (a) and (b) of section 1-05 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York are amended to read as follows:
- (a) Policy
- (1) The time spent by people confined to their cells should be kept to a minimum and required only when necessary for the safety and security of the facility. [The provisions of this section are inapplicable to people confined in RMAS housing or people confined for medical reasons in the contagious disease units.]
- (2) Out-of-cell time must take place in a space outside of, and in an area away from a cell, in a group setting with other people all in the same shared space, without physical barriers separating such people, that is conducive to meaningful and regular social interaction and activity, or in any space while such incarcerated person receives medical treatment, individual one-on-one counseling, or an attorney visit or participates in a court appearance.
- (3) Incarcerated persons may congregate with others and move about their housing area freely during out-of-cell time and have access to education and programming pursuant to section 9-110 of the administrative code.
- (b) Involuntary lock-in.
- (1) All incarcerated persons must have access to at least 14 out-of-cell hours every day. People shall not be required to remain confined to their cells except for the following purposes:
- $([1]\underline{i})$ At night for count or sleep, not to exceed eight hours in any 24-hour period;
- $([2]\underline{ii})$ During the day for count or required facility business that can only be carried out while people are locked in, not to exceed two hours in any 24-hour period. [This time may be extended if necessary to complete an off count.]
- (2) The provisions of this section apply to people confined in all housing units, except:
- (i) During emergency lock-ins, subject to the requirements of 40 RCNY \S 6-06;
- (ii) De-escalation confinement units, subject to the requirements of 40 RCNY § 6-05.
- \S 5. Subdivision (g) of section 1-06 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York is amended to read as follows:
- (g) Recreation for people in restrictive housing. Persons confined in [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u> as defined in 40 RCNY Chapter 6 shall be permitted recreation in accordance with the provisions of subdivision (c) of this section.
- § 6. Subdivision (h) of section 1-07 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York is amended to read as follows:
- (h) Exercise of religious beliefs by people in restrictive housing.
- (1) People confined in [RMAS] <u>restrictive</u> housing shall not be prohibited from exercising their religious beliefs, including the opportunities provided by subdivisions (d) through (g) of this section.
- (2) Congregate religious activities by people in [Levels 1 and 2 of RMAS] <u>restrictive</u> housing as defined in 40 RCNY Chapter 6 shall be provided for by permitting such individuals to attend congregate religious activities with appropriate security either with each other or with other people in custody.
- § 7. Paragraphs (6) and (7) of subdivision (f) of section 1-08 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York are amended to read as follows:
- (6) The law library hours for people in [Levels 1 and 2 of RMAS] <u>restrictive</u> housing as defined in 40 RCNY Chapter 6 may be reduced or eliminated, provided that an alternative method of access to legal materials is instituted to permit effective legal research.

(7) Legal research classes for people housed in general population shall be conducted at each facility on at least a quarterly basis. Legal research training materials shall be made available upon request to people in [Levels 1 and 2 of RMAS] <u>restrictive</u> housing.

§ 8. Subdivision (f) of section 1-09 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York is amended to read as follows:

(f) Contact visits. Physical contact shall be permitted between all people in custody and all of their visitors. Permitted physical contact shall include a brief embrace and kiss between the person in custody and visitor at both the beginning and end of the visitation period. People in custody shall be permitted to hold children in their family who are ages fourteen (14) and younger throughout the visitation period, provided that the Department may limit a person in custody to holding one child at a time. Additionally, people in custody shall be permitted to hold hands with their visitors throughout the visitation period, which the Department may limit to holding hands over a partition that is no greater than six (6) inches. The provisions of this subdivision are inapplicable to individuals housed for medical reasons in the contagious disease units. The Department may impose certain limitations on contact visits for people confined in [RMAS] restrictive housing in accordance with the procedures and guidelines set forth in 40 RCNY § [6-17(f)] 6-16(e).

\S 9. Section 6-03 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York is amended to read as follows:

- (a) For the purposes of this Chapter, "restrictive housing" means units where the Department houses people in custody separately from people housed in the general population[, and:
- (1) The out-of-cell time offered per day in the unit is less than fourteen (14) hours; or
- (2) People in the unit are subject to one or more of the following conditions:
- (i) Services mandated under other Chapters of the Minimum Standards are provided in a more restricted manner than they are provided to people housed in the general population. This would include, for example, the provision of law library services other than in a facility law library or religious services other than in a facility chapel.
 - (ii) A person is housed alone in the unit.
- (iii) The physical design of the unit cannot accommodate more than four (4) people in custody congregating in a dayroom] on the basis of security concerns or discipline, or a housing area that imposes restrictions on programs, services, interactions with other incarcerated persons or other conditions of confinement. This definition excludes housing designated for incarcerated persons who are: (1) in need of medical or mental health support as determined by the entity providing or overseeing correctional medical and mental health, including placement in a contagious disease unit, (2) transgender or gender non-conforming, (3) in need of voluntary protective custody, or (4) housed in a designated location for the purpose of school attendance.
- (b) For the purposes of this Chapter, the following terms related to restrictive housing have the following meanings:
 - (1) "Advocate" means a law student, paralegal, or another incarcerated person who represents an incarcerated person at a restrictive housing placement hearing or a continued use of restraints hearing pursuant to this chapter.
 - (2) "Cell" means any room, area or space that is not a shared space conducive to meaningful, regular and congregate social interaction among many people in a group setting, where an individual is held for any purpose.
 - (3) "De-escalation confinement" means the holding of an incarcerated person in a cell immediately following an incident where the person has caused physical injury or poses a specific risk of imminent serious physical injury to staff, themselves or other incarcerated persons.
 - ([1]4) "Disciplinary hearing" means a hearing on an infraction with which a person in custody has been charged.
 - ([2]5) "General population" or "general population housing" means all housing units that are not restrictive housing units, specialized medical units, or specialized mental health units as defined in this section.
 - ([3]6) "Grade I, II or III offense" means the degree of offense defined in 39 RCNY \S 1-03, the Department of Correction Inmate Rule Book. Grade I is the most serious grade of offense.
 - ([4]7) "Hearing Adjudicator" is a Department employee of the rank of Captain or above who presides at disciplinary hearings or placement review hearings of people in custody.

- ([5]8) "Housing area" or "housing unit" means facility housing, including common areas, used to house people in custody.
- ([6]9) "Infraction" means a violation of Department rules.
- ([7]10) **"Intake"** or **"intake area"** is an area designated by a facility to temporarily secure a person in custody while awaiting further assessment of the person for appropriate housing placement.
- $([8]\underline{11})$ "Legal Representative" is an attorney or layperson who works under the supervision of an attorney.
- ([9]12) "M" Designation" is a designation assigned pursuant to a settlement in Brad H. v. City of New York, if a person, during one incarceration event, has engaged with the mental health system at least three (3) times, has been prescribed certain classes of medication, or has otherwise been assessed by the Health Authority as needing further mental health treatment.
- $([10]\underline{13})$ "Mandated services" means services the Department is obligated to provide under the Board's Minimum Standards.
- (14) "Out-of-cell" means being in a space outside of, and in an area away from a cell, in a group setting with other people all in the same shared space, without physical barriers separating such people, that is conducive to meaningful and regular social interaction and activity, or being in any space during receipt of medical treatment, individual one-on-one counseling, or an attorney visit or participation in a court appearance.
- ([11]15) "Pre-hearing [detention] temporary restrictive housing" means [the placement of a person in custody in RMAS Level 1 pending the investigation or adjudication of the person's disciplinary infraction] any restrictive housing designated for incarcerated persons who continue to pose a specific risk of imminent serious physical injury to staff, themselves, or other incarcerated persons after a period of de-escalation confinement has exceeded time limits established by paragraph (6) of subdivision (c) of section 9-167 of the Administrative Code and prior to a hearing for recommended placement in restrictive housing has taken place.
- ([12] $\underline{16}$) "**PSEG**" or "**punitive segregation**" means the placement of a person in custody [in isolation for extended periods of time, separate and apart from the general population, pursuant to a disciplinary sanction imposed after a disciplinary hearing] in a cell for more than fourteen (14) hours in any twenty-four-hour period.
- ([13]17) "Restraints" mean [any of the following devices:] any object, device or equipment that impedes movement of hands, legs, or any other part of the body, such as handcuffs, flex cuffs, waist restraint systems (consisting of a belt or chain around the waist to which the person hands may be chained or handcuffed); leg restraints (shackles applied on the ankle area); handcuff safety covers (protective devices that cover the locking mechanism of handcuffs to prevent tampering); protective mittens (protective tube-like mittens which cover the hands and are secured with handcuffs); gurneys (wheeled stretchers); four-point restraints (restraint that secure both arms and legs); five-point restraints (four-point restraint plus the application of an additional restraint across the chest, such as restraint chairs and the WRAP restraint device); and restraint desks (school-type desk surface and chair with ankle restraints).
- ([14]18) "Restorative Rehabilitation Unit" or "RRU", pursuant to 40 RCNY \S 6-[27] $\underline{26}$, is a general population housing area of fifteen (15) or less people that offers enhanced programming, security, and therapeutic support for people stepping down from [RMAS] restrictive housing.
- ([15]19) "**Restrictive status**" means a status the Department assigns to people in custody who the Department determines require heightened identification, tracking, and/or monitoring for safety and security purposes.
- [(16) "Risk Management Accountability System" or "RMAS", pursuant to 40 RCNY § 6-08 through § 6-26, is a progression model that separates people from general population in response to their commission of an offense and holds them accountable through a swift, certain, fair, and transparent process. RMAS promotes prosocial behavior and progression through positive incentives as well as case management services, behavior support plans, and evidence-informed programming, tailored to the person's individual needs. RMAS includes Levels 1 and 2, with Level 1 being the most restrictive.
- (17]20) "Specialized medical housing" are housing units for persons with medical conditions, including but not limited to infirmaries and contagious disease units (CDUs). Entry and discharge for specialized medical housing are determined by CHA according to clinical criteria.

- ([18]21) "Specialized mental health housing" are housing units for persons with serious mental illness, including but not limited to Program for Accelerating Clinical Effectiveness (PACE) units, and Clinical Alternatives to Punitive Segregation (CAPS) units. Entry and discharge are determined by CHA according to clinical criteria. Mental Observation (MO) units are not specialized mental health housing for purposes of this rule.
- ([19] $\underline{22}$) "Steady" staff are officers that are regularly assigned to the same post.
- (23) "Suicide Prevention Aide" means a person in custody who has been trained to identify unusual and/or suicidal behavior.
- ([20]24) **"Young adults"** mean people in custody ages eighteen (18) through twenty-one (21).

§ 10. Section 6-04 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York is amended to read as follows:

- § 6-04 Pre-Hearing [Detention] Temporary Restrictive Housing.
- (a) The Department may place a person in custody in pre-hearing [detention in RMAS Level 1] temporary restrictive housing if the person is under investigation for or charged with an infraction and meets the following criteria:
- (1) The person is reasonably believed by the Department to have committed a Grade I violent offense within the past one (1) business day;
 - (2) The person's removal from general population is necessary to[:
- (i) Protect] <u>protect</u> the safety of any person, including staff or other people in custody, prior to the person's hearing; [or
- (ii) Prevent the person from intimidating or coercing other people in custody to give false testimony or to refuse to testify at the person's infraction hearing] and
- (3) The person has caused serious physical injury or poses a specific and significant risk of imminent serious physical injury to staff or other incarcerated persons.
- (b) Placement in pre-hearing temporary restrictive housing must be approved in writing by the Commissioner, a Deputy Commissioner, or another equivalent member of Department senior leadership over the operations of security. The written approval shall include the basis for a reasonable belief that the incarcerated person has committed a Grade I violent offense, and whether such person has caused serious physical injury or poses a specific and significant risk of imminent serious physical injury to staff or other incarcerated persons.
- (c) A person in custody who qualifies for and is placed in prehearing [detention] temporary restrictive housing shall be afforded a disciplinary hearing as soon as reasonably practicable but no later than [seven (7)] five (5) [business] days after the person's placement in pre-hearing detention, unless such person placed in pre-hearing temporary restrictive housing seeks a postponement of such hearing. Time spent in such detention prior to the hearing shall count toward the person's sentence to [RMAS Level 1] restrictive housing and such time shall count toward the time limits in restrictive housing set forth in paragraph (1) of subdivision (h) of section 9-167 of the Administrative Code.
- ([c]d) If the Department does not hold an infraction hearing within [seven (7)] five (5) [business] days and the person placed in pre-hearing temporary restrictive housing has not sought a postponement of such hearing, the Department must release the person from pre-hearing [detention] temporary restrictive housing.
- ([d]e) If the Department determines that the person's retention in prehearing [detention] temporary restrictive housing is not necessary for the safety or security of that person or others, including staff and other people in custody, the Department must release the person from prehearing [detention] temporary restrictive housing.
- (f) Pre-hearing temporary restrictive housing shall comply with all requirements for restrictive housing.
- (g) During the first day of placement in pre-hearing temporary restrictive housing. Department staff must regularly monitor the person and engage in continuous crisis intervention and attempt descalation, work toward a person's release from pre-hearing temporary restrictive housing and determine whether it is necessary to continue to hold the person in pre-hearing temporary restrictive housing.
- ([e]h) The Department shall provide the Board with a semiannual report with information related to its use of prehearing [detention] temporary restrictive housing including but not limited to: (1) the number of people placed in prehearing [detention] temporary restrictive housing, (2) their placement infractions, (3) time from placement to hearing, (4) whether people placed in pre-hearing [detention] temporary restrictive housing were adjudicated for

- continued placement in [RMAS Level 1] <u>restrictive housing</u>, and (5) any other information the Department or the Board deems relevant to the Board's assessment of pre-hearing [detention] <u>temporary restrictive housing</u>. The report shall include data disaggregated by month
- ([f]i) The Board and the Department shall jointly develop reporting templates for the report required by 40 RCNY \S 6-04([e]h) for approval by the Board.

§ 11. Section 6-05 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York is amended to read as follows:

- § 6-05 Confinement for De-Escalation Purposes. (a) The Department may only confine a person in custody for de-escalation purposes immediately following an incident where the person has caused physical injury or poses a specific risk of imminent serious physical injury to staff, themselves or other incarcerated persons. The purpose of de-escalation confinement is to:
- (1) Aid a person in calming behavior [that] where such person poses an immediate threat to the safety of the person or others or significantly disrupts Department activities in progress. The Department may only resort to confinement for this purpose after other less restrictive measures have been exhausted or have been or are likely to be ineffective.
- (2) Temporarily place a person in custody for the person's own safety after the person has been assaulted or otherwise victimized by another person in custody and such person poses a specific risk of imminent serious physical injury to staff, themselves or other incarcerated persons.
- [(3) Facilitate the decontamination of people in custody following exposure to chemical spray.]
- (b) The Department shall immediately notify CHA of a person in custody's placement in de- escalation confinement, including the initial and any subsequent locations of such confinement, so that the person's access to medical and mental health services and medication is not interrupted.
- (c) The Department shall conduct visual and aural observation of every person in de-escalation confinement every fifteen (15) minutes, shall refer any health concerns to medical or mental health staff, and shall bring any person displaying any indications of any need for medical documentation, observation, or treatment to the medical clinic.
- (d) Suicide prevention aides may conduct check-ins with a person in de-escalation confinement at least every fifteen (15) minutes and refer any health concerns to department staff who will get medical or mental health staff to treat any reported immediate health needs. No suicide prevention aide shall face any retaliation or other harm for carrying out their role.
- (e) Department staff must regularly monitor a person in de-escalation confinement and engage in continuous crisis intervention and de-escalation to support the person's health and well-being, attempt de-escalation, work toward a person's release from de-escalation confinement and determine whether it is necessary to continue to hold such person in such confinement.
- ([d]f) The Department shall only utilize individual cells for the purpose of de-escalation confinement. Such cells may not be located in intake areas or decontamination showers.
- ([e]g) Cells used for de-escalation confinement must have the features specified in and be maintained in accordance with the personal hygiene and space requirements set forth in 40 RCNY § 1-03 and 40 RCNY § 1-04.
- (h) Throughout de-escalation confinement, a person shall have access to a tablet or device that allows such person to make phone calls outside of the facility and to medical staff in the facility.
- ([f] \underline{i}) The Department must serve meals and snacks to people in custody while in de-escalation confinement at or about the same time as, and be of the same quality and quantity of, the meals served to people in the general population.
- ([g]j) The Department shall not hold someone in de-escalation confinement for longer than the minimum amount of time required for the Department to conduct an assessment and determine the person's subsequent placement. A person shall be removed from de-escalation confinement immediately following when such person has sufficiently gained control and no longer poses a significant risk of imminent serious physical injury to themselves or others. In addition, the following time limitations apply:
- (1) The Department may not place a person in de-escalation confinement for more than [six (6)] four (4) hours immediately following the incident precipitating placement in such confinement, more than four (4) hours in any twenty-four-hour period, or more

- than twelve (12) hours in any seven-day period. The Department shall document every placement on a form designed for this purpose, which shall specify the reasons for the placement, why it was necessary to de-escalate an immediate conflict, and the person's length of time in de-escalation confinement.
- (2) After holding a person in de-escalation confinement for [three (3)] $\underline{\operatorname{two}}$ (2) hours, the Department must reauthorize the confinement through written approval up the Department's security chain of command. The reauthorization approval shall consider the reasons therefor, including what attempts were made by the Department to transfer the person in custody out of de-escalation confinement after [three (3)] $\underline{\operatorname{two}}$ (2) hours.
- (3) [Whenever the Department keeps a person in de-escalation confinement for more than the six (6) hour maximum, it must declare an emergency variance pursuant to 40 RCNY \S 1-15(b)(3). Such declaration shall include how long someone was kept in de-escalation confinement in total, and the reasons why the person was not placed elsewhere. The Department shall include in this declaration the initial authorization and reauthorization forms and approvals specified in 40 RCNY $\S\S$ 6-05(g)(1) and (2).
- (4)] For the purposes of compliance with the time limitations in this section, the <u>calculation of the</u> length of a person in custody's de-escalation confinement shall [be calculated from the time of initial placement in the de-escalation confinement cell or area] begin immediately following the incident precipitating such person's <u>placement in such confinement until</u> the individual is transported to a newly assigned housing area. This shall include the time the person spends in any other subsequent de-escalation confinement cell or area prior to rehousing.
- (k) [The Department shall commence using individual cells outside of intake areas as required by 40 RCNY $\$ 6-05(d) within six (6) months of the Effective Date. Pending such implementation:
- (1) The Department shall operate intake areas used for deescalation confinement in accordance with all other requirements set forth in this section.
- (2) De-escalation confinement in an intake area must have an adequate number of working flush toilets, wash basins with drinking water, including hot and cold water, and appropriate furnishings for seating and reclining to accommodate the number of people in custody confined there. Such areas must be maintained in a clean and sanitized manner]. Pursuant to the provisions in section 6-07 of these rules and subdivision (g) of section 9-167 of the Administrative Code, the Department may transfer a person from de-escalation confinement to pre-hearing temporary restrictive housing.
- ([h]]) The Department shall maintain an updated list of the specific areas designated to be used for de-escalation purposes at each facility. The Department shall share this list with the Board and update the Board as soon as changes are made.
- ([i]m) The Department shall provide the Board with a quarterly public report with information related to its use of de-escalation confinement for each month in the reporting period, including but not limited to (1) the number of placements in de-escalation confinement, overall and by reason for placement, (2) the number whose placement lasted more than [three] two hours, (3) the number whose placement lasted [more than six] four hours, (4) the minimum, maximum, mean, and median time spent in de-escalation confinement, overall and by reason for placement, (5) the facility and locations of any units used for de-escalation confinement, and (6) any other information the Department or the Board deems relevant to the Board's assessment of the use of de-escalation confinement in Department facilities. Metrics in the public report shall be reported in total and by facility, and disaggregated by month. The data used to produce the report shall be tracked at the individual placement level and provided to the Board in a manner that may be analyzed electronically by the Board.
- ([j]n) The Board and the Department shall jointly develop the reporting templates for the report required by 40 RCNY § 6-05([i]m), for approval by the Board.
- (o) The Department shall comply with the reporting requirements set forth in section 9-167 of the Administrative Code.
- § 12. Section 6-06 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York is amended to read as follows:
- § 6-06 Emergency Lock-Ins. (a) Emergency lock-ins may only be used when the Commissioner, a Deputy Commissioner, or another equivalent member of Department senior leadership with responsibility for the operations of security for a facility determines that such lock-in is necessary to de-escalate an emergency that poses a threat of specific, significant and imminent harm to incarcerated persons or staff.

- (b) Emergency lock-ins shall never be in effect longer than necessary to allow staff to investigate or avoid a serious incident, conduct searches, or restore order or safety. Emergency lock-ins may only be used when there are no less restrictive means available to address an emergency circumstance and only as a last resort after exhausting less restrictive measures.
- ([b]c) The Department shall limit the scope of emergency lock-ins so that only those housing areas that must be locked down are affected and they must be lifted as soon as possible. Emergency lock-ins must be confined to as narrow an area as possible and impact as limited a number of people as possible.
- (d) The Commissioner, a Deputy Commissioner, or another equivalent member of Department senior leadership over the operations of security shall review such lock-ins at least every hour.
- (e) Emergency lock-ins may not last more than four (4) hours.
- ([c]f) The Department must immediately notify the Board and CHA as soon as an emergency lock-in begins, a lock-in is extended beyond a regularly scheduled lock-in period, or a lock-in [extends beyond 6 hours] reaches four (4) hours. This notification shall be in writing and include information regarding the facilities and specific housing area locations and number of people impacted. The Department may make this notification through the Department's Incident Reporting System, or a similar system that is in place for real-time, operational reporting.
- ([d]g) [As soon as the Department anticipates that an emergency lockin will require the cancellation or delay of visits, the] <u>The</u> Department shall <u>immediately</u> notify the public <u>of all emergency lockins</u> on its website or by other means with specific information about how visits, phone calls, counsel visits, or court appearances will be affected.
- ($[e]\underline{h}$) The Department shall document the locations and reason(s) for each emergency lock-in (e.g., fight, slashing, use of force, missing razor) and the objectives to be accomplished during the lock-in related to those reasons (e.g., investigate use of force, conduct searches to recover contraband) in a manner that may be analyzed electronically by the Board.
- ([f]i) [When] As long as the emergency lock-in has not lasted more than four (4) hours, when authorizing an extension of an emergency lock-in beyond a regularly scheduled lock-in period, the Department shall re-evaluate the stated reasons and objectives for the lock-in and shall document reasons as to why the lock-in must be continued (e.g., search still underway, not enough staff on post to lock out housing area).
- ([g]j) [In all housing areas where emergency lock-ins have continued for more than six (6) consecutive hours, CHA staff shall complete clinical rounds to assess medical and mental health.] The Department shall conduct visual and aural observation of every person locked in every fifteen (15) minutes and shall refer any health concerns to medical or mental health staff. The Department shall bring any person displaying any indications of any need for medical documentation, observation, or treatment to the medical clinic. DOC shall ensure timely access to medical and mental health care particularly emergency or time-urgent medical and mental health care during any lock-in, and must provide for other delayed or missed services as quickly as possible following an emergency lock-in.
- (k) Throughout an emergency lock-in, other than in a department-wide emergency lock-in or a facility emergency lock-in, each person locked in shall have access to a tablet or other device that allows the person to make phone calls both outside of the facility and to medical staff in the facility.
- [(h) For lock-ins continuing for twenty-four (24) hours or more, the Department shall notify the Board in writing of the steps taken to address the emergency and lift the lock-in.
- (i](1) For the following services, the Department shall track and record, in a manner that may be analyzed electronically by the Board, whether services were impacted (i.e., cancelled, delayed, or not affected) due to an emergency lock-in and the number of housing areas and people affected:
 - (1) Recreation
 - (2) Law library
 - (3) Visits
 - (4) Religious services
 - (5) Educational services
 - (6) Sick call
 - (7) Other Clinic services
 - (8) Medication/pharmacy
- (9) Scheduled Medical and Mental Health appointments (including on- and off- Island specialty appointments)

- (10) Clinical rounds
- (11) Programming
- ([j]m) If services were delayed or otherwise affected, the Department shall track and report the time each service was afforded for each housing area impacted by the emergency lock-in.
- ([k]n) The Department shall provide the Board with direct access to all documentation related to emergency lock-ins and lock-in extensions.
- ([]]o) The Department and CHA shall issue a written directive to staff regarding the requirements of this section. The directive shall include protocols for communication and coordination between the Department and CHA during and after emergency lock-ins to facilitate the triage of necessary care by CHA, minimize disruptions to patient care, and ensure the rescheduling of medical/mental health appointments.
- ([m]p) CHA shall provide the Board with a quarterly report including, but not limited to, the following data on reported emergency lockins and lock-in extensions occurring during the reporting period, disaggregated by month:
- (1) Number of emergency lock-ins and lock-in extensions reported to CHA by the Department, in total and disaggregated by facility;
- (2) Number of clinic closures during an emergency lock-in and reason for closure (e.g., clinic attending to staff injuries, no facility movement permitted), in total and disaggregated by facility;
- (3) Number of previously scheduled appointments missed and number of previously scheduled appointments required to be rescheduled due to an emergency lock-in, in total and disaggregated by facility and service type;
- (4) Number of non-scheduled CHA services (wound care, etc.) missed or delayed as a result of an emergency lock-in, in total and disaggregated by facility and service type;
- (5) Number of required clinical rounds missed, in total and disaggregated by facility and restrictive housing units affected;
- (6) Number of patients requesting sick call but not afforded sick call when requested, in total and disaggregated by facility;
- (7) Number of patients whose medication services were missed or delayed as a result of an emergency lock-in, in total and disaggregated by facility;
- (8) [Number of rounds conducted in housing areas with more than $\sin{(6)}$ hours of non-scheduled continuous emergency lock-in, in total and disaggregated by facility; and
- (9)] Any other information the CHA or the Board deems relevant to the Board's assessment of emergency lock-ins and their impact on access to health and mental health care.
- ([n]q) The Board and CHA shall jointly develop the reporting template for the report required by 40 RCNY $6-06([m]\underline{p}),$ for approval by the Board.
- $([o]\underline{r})$ On at least a quarterly basis, the Department shall provide the Board all emergency lock-in [and lock-in extension] incident-level data tracked by the Department. The Board and the Department shall jointly develop a reporting template for transmission of this data for approval by the Board.
- (s) The Department shall comply with the reporting requirements set forth in section 9-167 of the Administrative Code.

§ 13. Subdivisions (b) and (c) of section 6-07 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York are amended to read as follows:

- (b) By [November 1, 2021] <u>July 28, 2024</u>, the use of all forms of punitive segregation as defined in 40 RCNY \S 6-03(b)([12]<u>16</u>), shall be prohibited in all existing and future DOC facilities.
- (c) Upon the Department's elimination of punitive segregation and commencing [November 1, 2021] <u>July 28, 2024</u>, the only form of restrictive housing the Department is permitted to operate will be [RMAS] <u>restrictive</u> housing pursuant to 40 RCNY § 6-08 through § [6-26] <u>6-25</u>.

§ 14. The heading of Subchapter E of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York is amended to read as follows:

Subchapter E: [Risk Management and Accountability System (RMAS)] Restrictive Housing

\S 15. Subdivision (a) section 6-08 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York is amended to read as follows:

- (a) The purpose of [RMAS] restrictive housing is to:
- (1) Separate from the general population a person in custody in response to the person's recent commission of an offense, which

- significantly threatens the safety and security of other people in custody and staff.
- (2) Hold incarcerated individuals accountable for their misconduct through swift, certain, fair, and transparent processes.
- (3) Promote prosocial behavior and progression back to general population through utilization of positive incentives, case management services, individual behavior support plans, and individualized evidence-based programming.
- (4) Provide people in custody with meaningful opportunities to socially engage with others and pursue productive activities.

§ 16. Section 6-09 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York is amended to read as follows:

§ 6-09 Exclusions.

- (a) The following categories of people in custody shall be excluded from [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u>:
- (1) People with a mental disorder that qualifies as a serious mental illness;
 - (2) People diagnosed with an intellectual disability;
- (3) Pregnant persons, persons within eight (8) weeks of pregnancy outcome, and persons caring for a child in the Department nursery program;
- (b) CHA shall determine if a person in custody meets one or more of the above exclusionary criteria in 40 RCNY § 6-09(a)(1) through (3).
- (c) CHA has the authority to determine if any person, after being placed in [RMAS], <u>restrictive housing</u>, should be removed to a specialized medical or mental health housing unit because the person meets a criterion in 40 RCNY \S 6-09(a)(1) through (3) or because the housing is medically contraindicated.
- (d) People excluded from [RMAS Level 1 or Level 2] restrictive housing at the time of an infraction due to health status pursuant to 40 RCNY § 6-09(a)(1) through (3) shall not be placed in [RMAS Level 1 or Level 2] restrictive housing for the same infraction at a later date, regardless of whether their health status has changed.

§ 17. Section 6-10 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York is amended to read as follows:

- § 6-10 Placement Criteria. (a) Except for pre-hearing [detention] temporary restrictive housing as set forth in 40 RCNY § 6-04, the Department may only confine a person to [RMAS Level 1] restrictive housing after a finding within the past thirty (30) days that the person is guilty of having committed a Grade I violent offense.
- (b) [The Department may only confine a person to RMAS Level 2 if:
 - (1) The person has just exited Level 1; or
- (2) After a finding within the past thirty (30) days that the person is guilty of having committed a Grade I non-violent offense or a Grade II offense.
- (c)] If a person has been found guilty of an offense at a disciplinary hearing, their sentence must be proportional to the infraction charge.
- ([d]c) Within 3 months of the Effective Date of the Rule, the Department shall provide the Board with a written penalty grid[:
- (1) Describing each Grade I violent offense that would render a person eligible for placement in RMAS Level 1;
- (2) Describing each Grade I non-violent offense and Grade II offense that would render a person eligible for placement in RMAS Level 2;]
- (3) The describing each Grade I violent offense that would render a person eligible for placement in restrictive housing and the sentence range for each offense.

§ 18. Subdivision (a) of section 6-11 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York is amended to read as follows:

- (a) The Department shall assign a case manager to each person in custody upon the person's placement into [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u>. To the extent practicable, the assigned case manager shall remain the person's case manager throughout the person's stay in [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u> and when they step down to a RRU.
- § 19. Section 6-12 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York is amended to read as follows:
- § 6-12 Individual Behavior Support Plans. (a) The Department shall develop, in writing, an individual behavior support plan (IBSP) for each person in custody who is placed in [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u>.
- (1) The plan shall be informed by an evidence-informed assessment and describe specific services and measurable, achievable goals for the

- person while in [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u> to facilitate the person's reintegration into housing in the general population.
- (2) The plan's goals shall be tailored to the person's age, literacy, education level, and capacity to complete programming.
- (3) The plan shall be current, reflecting behavior close-in-time to the periodic review required under 40 RCNY \S 6-14.
 - (4) The plan shall include:
- $\mbox{(i)}\,A$ detailed assessment of what led the person to engage in the violent or disruptive behavior;
 - (ii) Whether the person will be receiving mental health services;
- (iii) What programming and/or services shall be provided to address the reasons for the person's violent or disruptive behavior;
- (iv) Whether the Department will arrange for special staffing to manage the person's behavior; and
- (v) Whether the Department will involve family members, criminal defense counsel, and community resources to assist the person in meeting the goals of the person's IBSP.
- (b) Within seventy-two (72) hours of a person's placement in [RMAS] restrictive housing, a case manager must review the IBSP with the person. At every periodic review, as required in 40 RCNY § 6-14, in the Department must review and update the person's IBSP and afford the person an opportunity to participate in the review.
- (c) The Department must record in writing the date of initial and subsequent periodic reviews with a person in custody. It must also document in writing all changes to the person's IBSP.
- (d) If a person in custody commits and is found guilty of a Grade I infraction while in [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u>:
- (1) The Department shall review the person's IBSP and update the plan to include the strategies the Department shall employ to prevent the person from engaging in further violent or disruptive behavior. The Department shall conduct this review and update the plan accordingly within two business days of the person's being found guilty of a Grade I infraction while in [RMAS] restrictive housing.

§ 20. Section 6-13 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York is amended to read as follows:

- § 6-13 [Progression] Discharge from Restrictive Housing.
- (a) [All persons in Level 1 must progress to Level 2 after fifteen (15) days unless the facility head and the Chief of Department each approve a limited extension pursuant to the criteria set forth in 40 RCNY \S 6-15]
- The Department shall discharge an incarcerated person from restrictive housing if such person has not engaged in behavior that presents a specific, significant, and imminent threat to the safety and security of themselves or other persons during the preceding 15 days.
- (b) The Department shall discharge an incarcerated person from restrictive housing within 30 days of their initial placement and shall not place an incarcerated person in restrictive housing for more than a total of 60 days in any 12-month period.
- (c) All persons in [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u> must step down to <u>general population housing or</u> a Restorative Rehabilitation Unit (RRU) after they have been in [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u> for a total of thirty (30) days[, unless the facility head and the Chief of the Department each approve a limited extension in Level 2 pursuant to 40 RCNY § 6-15].

§ 21. Section 6-14 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York is amended as follows:

- § 6-14 Periodic Review of Individual Behavior Support Plans <u>and Placement in Restrictive Housing</u>.
- (a) The Department shall <u>meaningfully</u> review the individual behavior support plans of a person in custody confined in [RMAS] <u>restrictive</u> <u>housing</u> at least every fifteen (15) days to determine whether they can be placed outside restrictive housing.
- (b) The Department must give written notice of an upcoming periodic review to the person in custody at least twenty-four (24) hours prior to such periodic review. The notice must advise the person of their right to submit a written statement for consideration, and their right to participate in the review. The Department must provide necessary assistance to any person who is unable to read or understand such notice or prepare a written statement.
- (c) Periodic review of a person's individual behavior support plan <u>and continued placement</u> shall be conducted by a multidisciplinary team, including but not limited to Department program staff and the person's case manager, and shall consider the following:

- (1) The continued appropriateness of the individual remaining in restrictive housing, including an assessment of whether they continue to present a specific, significant, and imminent threat to the safety and security of other persons if housed outside restrictive housing;
- (2) The continued appropriateness of each individual restriction on privileges and whether any such individual restrictions on privileges should be relaxed or lifted;
- ([2]3) Information regarding the person's subsequent behavior [and attitude] since placement in [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u> began;
- $([3]\underline{4})$ Any written statement the person submitted for consideration or any oral statement the person made at their periodic review:
- ([4]5) Any actions or behavioral changes that the person might undertake to further rehabilitative goals and facilitate the lifting of individual restrictions; and
- ([5]6) Whether the programming and therapeutic options currently offered to the person are having a positive behavioral impact, and if not, what other available programming and therapeutic options might be more successful in helping the person to further the goals of their individual behavior support plan.
- (d) The conclusions reached in the multidisciplinary team's periodic review, including recommendations about continued placement, individualized programming and therapeutic options, shall be recorded in a written report. If an individual is not discharged from restrictive housing after review, the written report must also include the reasons for the determination and any corrective actions to be taken. A copy of the report shall be provided to the person in custody within one business day of the review. The Department shall provide the incarcerated person access to available individualized programming, therapeutic options, and corrective actions as recommended in the report.
- § 22. Section 6-15 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York, relating to extensions of time in RMAS Level 1 or Level 2, is REPEALED, and sections 6-16, 6-17, 6-18, 6-19, 6-20, 6-21, 6-22, 6-23, 6-24, 6-25, 6-26, 6-27, 6-28, 6-29, and 6-30 are renumbered sections 6-15, 6-16, 6-17, 6-18, 6-19, 6-20, 6-21, 6-22, 6-23, 6-24, 6-25, 6-26, 6-27, 6-28, and 6-29, respectively.
- § 23. Section 6-15 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York, as renumbered by this rule, is amended to read as follows:
- § 6-15 Required Out-of-Cell Time. All people in custody who are housed in [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u> must be permitted [the following out-of-cell hours per day:
- (a) People in Level 1 must be permitted at least ten (10) out-of-cell hours per day.
- (b) People in Level 2 must be permitted at least twelve (12) out-of-cell hours per day] at least fourteen (14) out-of-cell hours per day.

§ 24. Section 6-16 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York, as renumbered by this rule, is amended read as follows:

§ 6-16 Other Conditions.

- (a) Security staff shall conduct visual observations of every person housed in [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u> every fifteen minutes (15) when they are locked in their cells. During such observations, security staff must look for and confirm signs of life.
- (b) At the beginning of each tour, security staff in [RMAS] restrictive housing units shall confirm in the housing area logbook that they have checked which persons in the unit have serious medical conditions, as described in 40 RCNY \S [6-21(a)] 6-20(a).
- (c) [The Department shall provide people housed in RMAS Level 1 with the opportunity to lock out at the same time as at least one other person in custody in a setting where individuals can meaningfully engage both visually and aurally. Such lockout setting must allow for individuals to converse easily without the need to raise their voices to be heard.
- (d) The Department shall provide people in custody confined in RMAS Level 2 with the opportunity to lock out at the same time as at least three (3) other people in custody in a setting where individuals can meaningfully engage both visually and aurally. Such lockout setting must allow for individuals to converse easily without the need to raise their voices to be heard. If fewer than four (4) persons are confined in RMAS Level 2 at any given time, the Department must instead guarantee that a person in custody confined in RMAS Level 2 has the opportunity to lock out at the same time as least one other person in custody in a setting where individuals can meaningfully engage both visually and aurally, and converse easily without the need to raise their voices to be heard].

- A person placed in restrictive housing must have interaction with other people and access to congregate programming and amenities comparable to those housed outside restrictive housing, including access to at least seven hours per day of out-of-cell congregate programming or activities with groups of people in a group setting all in the same shared space without physical barriers separating such people that is conducive to meaningful and regular social interaction.
- $([e]\underline{d})$ The Department [many] <u>may</u> not impose any individual restrictions on a person confined in [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u> that differs from those imposed on people housed in the general population, unless the individual restriction is necessary to address a specific safety and security threat posed by that person.
- ([f]e) To the extent the Department seeks to limit access to contact visits of a person in custody who is confined in [RMAS] restrictive housing, a hearing shall be held, as required in 40 RCNY \S [6-24(d)] 6-23(d), which shall address the criteria set forth in 40 RCNY \S 1-09(h) with regard to both the incarcerated person and any individual visitors with whom the Department wishes to limit contact.
- ([g]f) Law library services may be provided in [RMAS Level 1 and Level 2] <u>restrictive housing</u> units instead of a law library. If so, the Department must ensure that:
- (1) People in [each Level 1 and Level 2 unit] <u>restrictive housing</u> have access to electronic legal research and typing equipment;
- (2) One library coordinator is assigned to every two (2) [RMAS] restrictive housing units at least five (5) times per week; and
- (3) The law library coordinator will provide instruction on available legal research tools and respond to people in custody's requests for law library services.
- ([h]g) [To the extent the Department offers people confined in RMAS recreation in outdoor recreation pens or in vacant cells, the] <u>The</u> Department shall equip [these pens or cells] <u>all recreation areas</u> with exercise equipment such as dip bars, high bars, or pull-up bars.
- $([i]\underline{h})$ All [RMAS] $\underline{restrictive\ housing}$ units shall be air conditioned during the heat season.
- $([j]\underline{i})$ All cells used to house people in [RMAS] $\underline{restrictive\ housing}$ shall have access to natural light.
- (j) The Department shall use positive incentives to encourage good behavior in restrictive housing units and may use disciplinary sanctions only as a last resort in response to behavior presenting a serious and evident danger to oneself or others after other measures have not alleviated such behavior.
- \$ 25. Section 6-17 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York, as renumbered by this rule, is amended read as follows:
- § 6-17 Staffing. (a) Steady Posts. The Department shall endeavor to staff [RMAS] restrictive housing units with as many steady officers as possible to ensure the safety and security of incarcerated individuals and all staff during each tour. The Department shall retain records sufficient to show accurate, uniform data on the security staff transferring in and out of [RMAS] restrictive housing units and the years of experience and training of security staff assigned to and working in these units. The Department shall semi-annually report this information, in writing, to the Board, with the information disaggregated by month.
- (b) Staffing Plans. The Department shall provide the Board with the Department's staffing plans developed for [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u> and regularly update the Board on any material changes to such plans.
- § 26. Section 6-18 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York, as renumbered by this rule, is amended read as follows:
- § 6-18 Training. (a) [Security staff assigned to RMAS units] <u>Staff</u> that routinely interact with incarcerated individuals in restrictive <u>housing units</u> shall receive training designed to address the unique characteristics and operations of these units and the people in custody who are housed in these units. Such training shall include, but not be limited to recognition and understanding of mental illness and distress, effective communication skills, <u>use of force policies</u>, and conflict de-escalation <u>and resolution</u> techniques.
- (b) Security staff assigned to [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u> units housing young adults shall receive specialized training for managing and understanding young adult populations, including crisis intervention, conflict resolution, and trauma-informed training.
- (c) The Department shall provide hearing adjudicators and other staff involved in [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u> placement decisions training on procedural and restorative justice principles and written policies to guide sentencing and placement decisions.
- § 27. Section 6-19 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York, as renumbered by this rule, is amended read as follows:

- § 6-19 Programming. (a) The Department must provide people in [RMAS] restrictive housing and people who step down from [RMAS] restrictive housing to a RRU (as set forth in 40 RCNY § [6-27] 6-26) with programming both inside and outside of the cell. The Department shall utilize programming that addresses the unique needs of those in restrictive housing. The [programming] programming must be informed by research evidence, be age-appropriate, individualized, traumainformed, including positive incentive behavior modification models, and be tailored to each person's individual behavior support plan. The programming must also be designed to facilitate rehabilitation, address the root causes of violence, follow best practices for violence interruption, and minimize idleness. In addition, the Department must also provide people confined in [RMAS] restrictive housing with productive activities inside and outside of the cell, core educational and other programming comparable to core programs in the general population.
- (b) The Department shall make at least [five (5)] seven (7) hours of daily out-of-cell congregate programming available to people confined in [RMAS] restrictive housing, in addition to one (1) hour of daily recreation. Meals, showers, and sick call shall not count towards the [five (5)] seven (7) hour daily out-of-cell congregate programming requirement.
- (c) [Programming offered by the Department may be provided by entities or persons outside the Department.] All programming to fulfill the seven (7) hour daily out-of-cell congregate programming requirement shall be led by staff or external providers with expertise in providing programming and therapeutic services.
- (d) [In RMAS Level 1, the] <u>The</u> Department shall offer each person at least one (1) hour of in-person therapeutic programming per day, led by therapeutic programming staff in a separate shared space not adjacent to a cell.
- (e) [In RMAS Level 2, the Department shall offer each person least two (2) hours of in-person therapeutic programming per day, led by therapeutic programming staff in a separate shared space not used for regular lock-out.
- (f)] In-person therapeutic programming shall only be offered in physical spaces that ensure privacy from non-participating staff and others in custody.
- ([g]f) For young adults confined in [RMAS] restrictive housing, the [5-hours] 7 hours of daily out-of-cell congregate programming may include[,] activities and/or services provided during school hours by entities or persons other than the Department. For young adults in [RMAS] restrictive housing who are eligible for educational services provided by or through the New York City Department of Education" ("DOE") pursuant to N.Y. Education Law 3202(7) and implementing state regulation, the Department shall offer such young adults access to DOE-provided educational services each school day that DOE's school program is in session during the 10-month school year (or extended school year, if set forth on the student's special education plan), provided that the young adult indicates in writing that they wish to attend and demonstrates their eligibility for such services.
- ([h]g) The Department shall provide and regularly update the Board with information on program offerings in [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u> and to people who step down from [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u> to the RRU. The Department shall maintain accurate and up-to-date programming schedules in each [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u> and RRU unit
- ([i]h) If a person voluntarily chooses not to participate in congregate <u>out-of-cell</u> programming, they shall be offered access to comparable individual programming. The Department shall document by date and videotape each individual's participation in each program session offered and any refusals to participate in [RMAS] congregate or individual programming and the reasons therefor.
- $([\underline{j}]\underline{i})$ The Department shall provide the Board with quarterly public reports on [RMAS] $\underline{restrictive\ housing}$ programming and programming to people who have stepped down from [RMAS] $\underline{restrictive\ housing}$ to a RRU, including but not limited to the following information for adults and young adults by [RMAS level] $\underline{restrictive\ housing}$ or RRU status, disaggregated by month:
- (1) the name, description, and type of program offered and staff delivering each program offered;
 - (2) the number of sessions of each program offered;
- (3) where and how each program was offered (e.g.,, in-cell or in-dayroom by tablet, out-of-cell in separate programming space led by staff, etc.);
 - (4) whether each program offered was individual or congregate;
- (5) the average number of participants per session and the number of unique individuals in [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u> overall and the

- number of unique individuals participating in each program during the reporting period;
- (6) the number of programming hours received per day (minimum, maximum, mean, median) by individuals in [RMAS] <u>restrictive</u> <u>housing</u> during the reporting period;
- (7) the number of programming hours received per day in a separate programming space not adjacent to cell (minimum, maximum, mean, median) by individuals in [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u> during the reporting period;
- (8) Any other information the Department or the Board deems relevant to the assessment of programming in [RMAS] <u>restrictive</u> housing.
- ([k]j) The Department shall provide the Board with the individually identified data used to create the public reports required in this section.
- ([l] \underline{k}) The Board and the Department shall jointly develop the reporting templates for the public reports required by 40 RCNY § 6-[20(j)]19(i), which shall be subject to approval by the Board.

§ 28. Section 6-20 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York, as renumbered by this rule, is amended to read as follows:

- § 6-20 Access to Health Services. (a) Upon intake and in subsequent clinical encounters, CHA shall identify individuals with serious medical conditions, as defined by CHA. Without disclosing specific diagnoses, CHA shall maintain a current list of all such individuals in DOC custody and make that list available to the Department. The Department shall then ensure that staff in [RMAS] restrictive housing units are aware of all people in the unit who have been identified by CHA as having a serious medical condition.
- (b) CHA shall provide daily clinical rounds to all people in custody in [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u> to assess medical and mental health. Such rounds must be documented in writing The Department shall immediately notify CHA of each placement of a person in custody into [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u>. Such notification shall be in writing.
- (d) Clinical treatment shall never occur cell-side. The Department shall ensure that every person who is placed into [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u> is brought to the facility clinic for all scheduled appointments they wish to attend. The Department may not use force to compel clinic visits.
- (e) Each time CHA determines removal of a person from [RMAS] restrictive housing to an alternate housing unit is appropriate, CHA shall notify the Board in writing of the circumstances related to the determination (e.g., medical concern, mental health concern, disability);
- (f) CHA shall provide the Board with a monthly, public report. The report shall include but not be limited to:
- (1) Number of notifications of placement in [RMAS] <u>restrictive</u> <u>housing</u> received by CHA during the reporting period, in total and disaggregated by [type of restrictive housing and] facility;
- (2) Number of notifications of placement in de-escalation confinement received by CHA during the reporting period, in total and disaggregated by facility;
- (3) Number of CHA determinations of removal from [RMAS] restrictive housing to an alternate housing unit during the reporting period, in total and disaggregated by [RMAS level and] facility;
- (4) Number and percent of scheduled services by service type and outcome for people housed in [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u> during the reporting period, in total and disaggregated by [RMAS level and] facility; and
- (5) Any other information CHA or the Board deems relevant to understanding access to health services in [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u>.
- (g) CHA shall provide the Board with the data used to prepare the report required in 40 RCNY § [6-21(f)] 6-20(f) and any other information CHA or the Board deems relevant to understanding access to health services in [RMAS] restrictive housing.
- (h) The Board and CHA shall jointly develop the reporting templates for the public report required by 40 RCNY $\$ [6-21(f)] $\underline{6-20(f)},$ subject to approval by the Board.
- § 29. Subdivision (a) and paragraph (1) of subdivision (b) of section 6-22 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York, as renumbered by this rule, are amended to read as follows:
- (a) Within three (3) months of the Effective Date of this Rule, the Department shall submit to the Board a written plan for a disciplinary process ("plan"), one for young adults and one for adults, that addresses:

- (1) Grade II offenses,
- (2) Grade III offenses ("violations"), and
- ([2]3) People subject to the exclusions in 40 RCNY § 6-09.
- (b) Each plan shall include:
- (1) Mechanisms for addressing violations without resort to [RMAS] restrictive housing placement or limitations on individual movement or social interaction. Such mechanisms may include, e.g., positive behavioral incentives and privileges, targeted programming to address problematic behavior; and conflict resolution approaches in response to interpersonal conflict within the jails;

§ 30. Paragraph (8) of subdivision (b) of section 6-22 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York, as renumbered by this rule, is amended to read as follows:

- (8) Potential housing options for people excluded from $\left[RMAS\right]$ restrictive housing.
- § 31. Subdivision (a) of section 6-23 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York, as renumbered by this rule, is amended to read as follows:
- (a) Purpose.
- (1) The following minimum standards in this section are intended to ensure that people in custody are placed into [RMAS] <u>restrictive</u> <u>housing</u> with due process and procedural justice principles.
- (2) The requirements in this section apply to people in custody who are charged with violating Department rules and may be placed in [RMAS Level 1 or directly into RMAS Level 2,] restrictive housing if they are found guilty of violating such rules.

§ 32. Paragraph (1) of subdivision (c) of section 6-23 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York, as renumbered by this rule, is amended to read follows:

- (1) Prior to the disciplinary hearing provided in 40 RCNY § [6-24(d)] <u>6-23(d)</u>, people in custody must receive written notice detailing the charges against them. The notice must be legible, detailed, and specific and must include, at a minimum:
 - (i) Details as to the time and place of the rule violations charged;
- (ii) A description of the person's actions and behavior that gave rise to the alleged violations;
- § 33. Subdivision (c) of section 6-23 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York, as renumbered by this rule, is amended to read as follows:
- (c) Notice of Infraction.
- (1) Prior to the disciplinary hearing provided in 40 RCNY § [6-24(d) 6-23(d), people in custody and their legal representative or advocate must receive written notice detailing the charges against them, their rights to legal representation and to attend the disciplinary hearing, the reason for the proposed placement in restrictive housing, and any supporting evidence as soon as practicable, and no later than forty-eight (48) hours prior to the hearing. The notice must be legible, detailed, and specific and must include, at a minimum:
- (i) Details as to the time and place of the rule violations charged; $\underline{\text{and}}$
- (ii) A description of the person's actions and behavior that gave rise to the alleged violations[;].
- (2) The Department must provide necessary assistance to any person in custody who is unable to read or understand the notice.
- (3) Whenever the Department places a person into pre-hearing [detention] <u>temporary restrictive housing</u>, the Department must serve them notice of the infraction within twenty-four (24) hours. If extenuating circumstances prevent the possibility of service within this time frame, the Department must serve notice as soon as possible and document each reason for delay.
- (4) When the Department has charged a person with an infraction and has not placed them in pre-hearing [detention] temporary restrictive housing, the Department must serve [them] the person charged and their legal representative or advocate, if any, written notice of the infraction, the reason for the proposed placement in restrictive housing, and any supporting evidence as soon as practicable, and no later than [two (2) business days] forty-eight (48) hours prior to the hearing. Failure to do so shall constitute a due process violation warranting dismissal [, unless the Department can demonstrate through documentation that extenuating circumstances beyond the Department's control prevented timely service] of the matter that led to the hearing.

- (5) Any member of DOC staff may serve the person charged with the notice of infraction, except those who participated in the incident. The person will be asked to sign the notice as proof of receipt and to verbally indicate whether they would like to have a legal representative or advocate at their hearing. If the person does not sign the notice, a staff member other than the person serving the notice must note the person's refusal on the notice. Staff members who serve the notice, including staff members who note a person's refusal to sign the notice, shall indicate their name and shield number legibly on the notice.
- (6) All refusals to sign a notice of infraction and waivers of legal representation shall be videotaped <u>with audio</u>. In such cases where the Department maintains that someone has refused to sign, the Department must produce the videotaped refusal and make it part of the hearing record. Failure to do so shall constitute a due process violation warranting dismissal.
- (7) The Department must send the notice of infraction to the charged person's defense counsel of record and the designated contact for each law office providing such defense.
- (8) In the event that the person charged with an infraction is unable to secure legal representation for the hearing through their counsel of record, the Department shall provide the contact information for one or more law offices providing criminal or civil defense services for people who are financially unable to obtain counsel. The Department shall regularly update the list of such contact information.

§ 34. Paragraphs (5) through (9) of subdivision (d) of section 6-23 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York, as renumbered by this rule, are amended to read as follows:

- (5) Refusal to Attend or Participate. The refusal of people in custody to attend or participate in their hearing or waiver of legal representation or advocacy must be videotaped [or audiotaped] with audio and made a part of the hearing record.
- (6) Rights of the Person Charged. The Hearing Adjudicator shall advise the person charged of the following rights at the hearing, which must also be set forth in the notice of infraction:
- (i) The right to legal representation: People charged with any infraction that could result in a placement in [RMAS Level 1 or 2] restrictive housing have the right to legal representation at their disciplinary hearing. If a person eligible for legal representation appears at a hearing unrepresented, the Department shall inform the person that they have the right to adjourn the hearing so they can engage a legal representative.
- (ii) The right to appear: The person charged has the right to appear personally unless the right is waived in writing or the person refused to attend the hearing.
 - (A) If the person charged is excluded or removed from a restrictive housing hearing because it is determined that such person's presence will jeopardize the safety of themselves or others or security of the facility, the basis for such exclusion must be documented in the hearing record.
 - (B) The Department shall grant reasonable requests for adjournments, including where such request facilitates the person appearing with their legal representative or advocate. The Department must establish that a person who does not appear knowingly and voluntarily waived their right to appear. Failure to establish such voluntary waiver may lead to the dismissal of the charges.
 - (C) A virtual hearing option shall be made available upon request of the legal representative or advocate of the person charged. In both the in-person and virtual options, the legal representative or advocate shall be provided the ability to privately confer with their client both before and during the hearing.
- (iii) The right to make statements <u>or remain silent</u>: The person charged has the right to make statements. In cases where the infraction in question could lead to a subsequent criminal prosecution, the Hearing Adjudicator must inform the person that while the proceeding is not a criminal one, the person's statements may be used against the person in a subsequent criminal proceeding. The Adjudicator must also inform the person of the right to remain silent and that silence will not be used against the person at the hearing.
- (iv) The right to present evidence and call witnesses: The person charged has the right to present evidence [and], call witnesses, and cross-examine witnesses.
- (A) Witnesses shall testify in person at the hearing unless the witnesses' presence would jeopardize the safety of themselves or others or security of the facility. If a witness is excluded from testifying

- in person, the basis for the exclusion shall be documented in the hearing record.
- (B) If a witness refuses to provide testimony at the hearing, the department must provide the basis for the witness's refusal, videotape such refusal, or obtain a signed refusal form, to be included as part of the hearing record.
 - (v) The right to review the Department's evidence:
- (A) The person charged and their legal representative <u>or advocate</u> have the right to review[,] the evidence [relied upon by the Department] supporting the proposed placement in restrictive housing prior to the infraction hearing. The Department shall provide such evidence as soon as practicable but no later than forty-eight (48) hours prior to the hearing.
- (B) Such evidence or information may, as applicable, include but is not limited to:
 - (a) surveillance footage video or stills;
 - (b) body-worn camera footage;
 - (c) notices of infraction;
 - (d) facility and staff reports;
 - (e) use of force reports;
 - (f) injury reports;
- (g) medical documentation (subject to local, state, and federal medical information privacy laws);
 - (h) witness list
- (i) all statements (written, recorded or summarized) in any writing or recording made by persons who have evidence or information relevant to the allegations; and
- (j) any evidence of alleged refusals, including bodyworn camera footage and any evidence that the charged individual knowingly and voluntarily waived their right to appear or right to access legal representation.
- (C) Specific documented intelligence may be redacted in limited instances where the Department determines that disclosing such information would present a serious safety risk to specific individuals. In such cases, the Department shall inform the person in writing that the information is being redacted due to a specific security risk. The Department shall maintain records of both redacted and unredacted evidence.
- (D) Where the Department fails to comply with paragraph (v) of subdivision (6) of this section or an order imposed or issued pursuant to this rule, the Hearing Adjudicator may make a further order for discovery, grant a continuance, order that a witness be called or recalled, draw an adverse inference regarding the non-compliance, preclude or strike a witness's testimony or a portion of a witness's testimony, admit or exclude evidence, order the dismissal of all or some of the charges, or make such other order as it deems appropriate under the circumstances.
- (E) For purposes of placement in pre-hearing temporary restrictive housing, any adjournment sought by the person charged or their legal representative or advocate due to the Department's failure to provide evidence as required by paragraph (v) of subdivision (6) of this section will not extend a person's placement in pre-hearing temporary restrictive housing beyond five (5) business days pursuant to 40 RCNY § 6-04(d).
- ([B]F) Should the Department provide any evidence to the person for the first time at the hearing, the Department shall inform the person or their legal representative <u>or advocate</u> at the hearing that they have the right to adjourn the hearing so they can review and prepare their defense.
- (G) Where evidence is lost or destroyed, or unavailable due to the failure or inability of the Department to preserve such evidence, the Hearing Adjudicator shall impose a remedy that is appropriate and proportionate to the prejudice suffered by the person charged with the infraction. If relevant body-worn camera footage is lost or destroyed, or correctional staff fails to turn on body-worn camera when required by DOC policy, the Hearing Adjudicator may dismiss the charges.
- (vi) The right to an interpreter. The Department shall ensure that every person charged is aware they are entitled to [request] an interpreter in their native language if they do not understand or are not able to communicate in English well enough to conduct the hearing in English. The Department shall take reasonable steps to provide an interpreter. If after taking reasonable steps the Department cannot provide an interpreter, the Hearing Adjudicator shall review all Department efforts to determine if the charges shall be dismissed due to failure to guarantee the right to an interpreter.

- (vii) The right to an appeal. A person who is found guilty at a disciplinary hearing has the right to appeal an adverse decision as provided in 40 RCNY \S [6-24(h)] <u>6-23(h)</u>.
- (7) Burden of Proof. The Department has the burden of proof in all disciplinary proceedings. A person's guilt must be shown by a preponderance of the evidence to justify [RMAS] restrictive housing placement.
 - (8) Hearing Time Frame.
- (i) Once the hearing has begun, the Hearing Adjudicator shall make reasonable efforts to conclude the hearing in one session.
- (ii) Adjournments may be granted if [the person charged or their legal representative requests additional time to locate witnesses, obtain the assistance of an interpreter, or prepare a defense] requested by the person charged or their legal representative or advocate. The Department shall provide the person charged and their legal representative or advocate adequate time to prepare for such hearings and shall grant reasonable requests for adjournments. In determining what constitutes a reasonable request for adjournment, factors that must be considered include but are not limited to:
 - (A) Additional time to locate witnesses;
 - (B) Additional time to obtain the assistance of an interpreter;
 - (C) Additional time to prepare a defense;
 - (D) A reasonable time for both the legal representative or advocate and client to be notified;
 - (E) A reasonable time for the legal representative or advocate to review discovery;
 - (F) A reasonable time for the legal representative or advocate to confer with their client; or
 - (G) Any other basis justifying the need for an adjournment.
- (iii) Hearing Adjudicators may also adjourn a hearing to question additional witnesses not available at the time of the hearing, gather further information, refer the person charged to mental health staff, or if issues are raised that require further investigation or clarification to reach a decision.
- (iv) Notwithstanding any adjournments, hearings must be completed within five (5) days, absent extenuating circumstances or unless the person charged waives this time frame in writing or on the record.
- (9) Legal Representation. People charged with any infraction that could result in a sentence to [RMAS Level 1 or 2] restrictive housing shall be permitted to have a legal representative or advocate represent them at their disciplinary hearing and in any [in] related appeal. People entitled to such representation shall be permitted to choose their legal representative or advocate.
- § 35. Subdivisions (e), (f), and (g) of section 6-23 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York, as renumbered by this rule, are amended to read as follows:
- (e) Determination.
- (1) [Absent extenuating circumstances, the] The Hearing Adjudicator shall reach a determination within five (5) business days of the conclusion of the hearing. The person charged and their legal representative or advocate shall be served with a copy of the determination within [two (2) business days of the conclusion of the disciplinary hearing] twenty-four (24) hours of the determination.
- $\left(2\right)$ The determination shall be in writing, legible, and contain the following:
- (i) A finding of "guilty," "not guilty," or "dismissed" on each charge in the infraction;
- (ii) A detailed description of the evidence relied upon by the Hearing Adjudicator in reaching such finding;
 - (iii) The sanction imposed, if any; and
- ([3] <u>iv</u>) A summary of each witness's testimony, including whether the testimony was credited or rejected, with a statement of the reasons therefor. If the witness's testimony contains specific documented intelligence, that intelligence may be redacted on the copy of the determination provided to the person in custody and their representative if the Department determines that disclosing such information would present a serious safety risk to specific individuals. In such cases, the Department shall inform the person and their legal representative in writing that the information is being redacted due to a specific security risk. The Department shall maintain records of both redacted and unredacted determinations.

- ([4]3) Records generated pursuant to a disciplinary hearing in which a person is found not guilty of the charges, after either the disciplinary hearing or appeal, shall be kept confidential and shall not be considered in making decisions pertaining to the person's access to programs, services, or in the granting of or withholding of "good time" credit for sentenced people, as defined in 39 RCNY § 1-03.
- (f) Hearing adjudicators shall impose sanctions that are fair and proportionate to the infraction of which a person was found guilty. Failure to comply with the requirements described in subdivisions (a) through (e) of this section shall constitute a due process violation warranting dismissal of the matter that led to the hearing.
- (g) People in custody must be placed in [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u> within thirty (30) days of adjudication of guilt. If the Department does not place a person into [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u> within this thirty (30) day period, the Department may not place the person in [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u> for that infraction at a later time.
- § 36. Paragraph (3) of subdivision (h) of section 6-23 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York, as renumbered by this rule, is amended to read as follows:
- (3) People charged with infractions that could result in placement in [RMAS Levels 1 and 2] <u>restrictive housing</u> are entitled to <u>a</u> legal [representation] <u>representative or an advocate</u> for purposes of filing an appeal.
- § 37. Paragraph (1) of subdivision (i) of section 6-23 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York, as renumbered by this rule, is amended to read as follows:
- (1) Within one year of the Effective Date, the Department shall develop the system(s) necessary to collect accurate, uniform data on the due process requirements of 40 RCNY \S [6-24] 6-23, and to centrally store related documentation, in a manner that may be analyzed electronically by the Board.
- § 38. Subparagraphs (iv) and (vi) of paragraph (2) of subdivision (i) of section 6-23 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York, as renumbered by this rule, are amended to read as follows:
- (iv) Disciplinary sanctions, including the number and percent of guilty determinations by top infraction charge Grade (i.e., Grade I violent, Grade I non-violent, Grade II, Grade III), by whether the individual was placed in restrictive housing[, including RMAS], and by the reasons not placed (e.g., discharged from custody, excluded due to health contraindication, or placement did not occur within 30 days of adjudication).

* * *

- (vi) Any other information the Department or the Board deems relevant to assessment of [RMAS] $\underline{restrictive\ housing}$ Due Process.
- § 39. Paragraph (4) of subdivision (i) of section 6-23 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York, as renumbered by this rule, is amended to read as follows:
- (4) The Board and the Department shall jointly develop the reporting templates for the public reports required by 40 RCNY \S [6-24(i)(2)] 6-23(i)(2), which shall be subject to the Board's approval.
- § 40. Section 6-24 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York, as renumbered by this rule, is amended to read as follows:
- § 6-24 [RMAS] Restrictive Housing Data Collection and Review.
- (a) The Department shall maintain and update as necessary a list of the type and specific location of all [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u> units. The list shall include the opening and closing dates of all such units. The Department shall provide this list to the Board on at least a monthly basis and notify the Board in writing when any new [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u> units open, close, or change level.
- (b) The Department shall maintain and develop the system(s) necessary to collect accurate, uniform data on [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u> and the requirements of 40 RCNY Subchapter E, and to centrally store related documentation, in a manner that may be analyzed electronically by the Board.
- (c) The Department shall provide the Board with a monthly public report with information on [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u>, including but not limited to the following information for the Adult and Young adult populations[, overall and by each RMAS Level]:
- (1) Number of sentences to [RMAS] $\underline{\text{restrictive housing}}$ by top offense (Rule Violation Grade Level, Rule Number, Rule Description) and length of sentence;
- (2) The mean, median, minimum, and maximum time from qualifying incident or violation to placement and from adjudication

- to placement for all placements in $\left[\text{RMAS} \right]$ $\underline{\text{restrictive housing}}$ in the reporting period;
- (3) The total number of placements and unique people placed during the reporting period; the number and percent of people placed by age, race, ethnicity, gender, and "M" designation status, Security Risk Group, Red ID, and Enhanced Restraint status at time of placement; the average daily population; and the number of adults and young adults currently housed in [RMAS] restrictive housing as of the last day of the reporting period;
- (4) [Number of determinations to extend a person's time in RMAS Level 1 or Level 2 pursuant to 40 RCNY § 6-15(a) during the reporting period by whether the extension was approved and whether it was appealed, and number of people for whom extensions and appeals were granted, in total and by number of extensions and appeals received;
- (5)] Number of exits of people from [RMAS] restrictive housing during the reporting period and their cumulative and consecutive days in [RMAS] restrictive housing during current incarceration (i.e., minimum, maximum, mean, median days) and, for each exit, the date of exit, the reason for exit (e.g. time served, discharged from custody, medical transfer, mental health transfer, etc.), and the facility, housing unit, and housing category in which the person was housed prior to and upon exit;
- ([6]5) Number of people in [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u> as of the last day of the reporting period and their cumulative and consecutive days in [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u> (i.e., minimum, maximum, mean, median days);
- $([7]\underline{6})$ The number of periodic reviews required and conducted by whether people attended their review, and whether any modifications were made to a person's individual behavior support plan.
- ([8]7) Average number of out-of-cell hours received per day; and average rate of participation in daily recreation.
- ([9]8) Numbers and rates of: person-in-custody on person-in-custody fights, slashings / stabbings, assaults on staff, and uses of force, compared to the comparable age group in the general population;
- ([10]9) Facility and housing unit locations for each [RMAS] restrictive housing unit, indicating [RMAS level and] whether the unit houses young adults or adults;
- ([11]10) Any other information the Department or the Board deems relevant to understanding the Department's use of [RMAS] restrictive housing.
- (d) The Department shall produce monthly public reports of time spent out of cell; times spent in separate programming space that is not adjacent to cell or in regular lock-out space; access to law library; access to showers; participation in recreation; and time spent participating in programming for each individual in [RMAS] restrictive housing. Reports shall include the number, length of, and reasons for late lockouts in [RMAS] restrictive housing units and recommendations or corrective action(s) taken to address report findings related to improving access to and participation in mandated services. Reports shall indicate whether access to each type of mandated service or programming required a routine strip search. Information gathering to prepare this report shall not be conducted by staff regularly assigned to the facilities or units. At least four (4) dates per month shall be selected at random and shall not be previously disclosed to staff with responsibilities related to the units reviewed.
- (e) On a monthly basis, the Department shall provide the Board with the individually identified data used to create the public reports required by 40 RCNY §§ $6-2[5]\underline{4}(c)$ and (d) and all supporting documentation including but not limited to [RMAS] restrictive housing placement, review, and IBSP documentation.
- (f) The Board and the Department shall jointly develop the reporting templates for the public reports required by 40 RCNY \S 6-2[5]\$\frac{4}{c}\$(c)\$ and (d). Such templates shall be subject to the Board's approval. Upon submission and review of the Department's disciplinary system plan submitted pursuant to 40 RCNY \S 6-2[3]\$\frac{1}{2}\$, the reporting provisions outlined in 40 RCNY \S 6-2[5]\$\frac{1}{2}\$(c)\$ and associated templates shall be reviewed and revised as necessary.
- (g) The Department shall comply with regular reporting requirements pursuant to section 9-167 of the Administrative Code.
- (h) The Board shall review the information provided by the Department and any other information it deems relevant to the assessment of [RMAS] restrictive housing. No later than eighteen months (18) after implementation of [RMAS] restrictive housing, the Board shall meet to discuss the effectiveness of [RMAS] restrictive housing. The Board's discussion shall address but not be limited to findings regarding the conditions of confinement in [RMAS] restrictive housing, the impact on the mental health of people housed therein, and the quality and effectiveness of programming provided in [RMAS] restrictive housing.

- § 41. Subdivision (c) of section 6-25 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York, as renumbered by this rule, is REPEALED; and subdivisions (a) and (b) of such section are amended to read as follows:
- (a) The Department shall provide the Board with the architectural renderings for [RMAS] <u>restrictive</u> housing units prior to their submission to the New York State Commission of Correction (SCOC). The Department shall provide the Board with the architectural renderings for such units as approved by SCOC within two (2) business days of SCOC's approval.
- (b) Within one (1) month of the Effective Date, the Department shall provide [a comprehensive transition plan, in writing to] the Board[, which shall include] the following documents and information concerning the elimination of punitive segregation and the implementation of [RMAS] restrictive housing:
- (1) A list of written policies to implement [RMAS] <u>restrictive</u> housing;
- (2) Specific plans related to implementation of [RMAS] <u>restrictive</u> <u>housing</u> for women in custody;
- (3) Staffing plans for uniform and non-uniform staff who will work in [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u>;
- (4) Training curricula for uniform and non-uniform staff who will work in [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u>;
- (5) Programming to be provided to people housed in [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u>, and how, where, and by whom such programming will be afforded;
- (6) Youth-specific staffing and programming plans for young adult [RMAS] $\underline{\text{restrictive housing}}$ units;
- (7) Plans for conducting a process and outcome evaluation with proposed metrics to determine success of the [RMAS] <u>restrictive</u> <u>housing</u> model.
- § 42. The heading of Subchapter F of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York is amended to read as follows:

Subchapter F: Step-Down from [RMAS] Restrictive Housing

- § 43. Section 6-26 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York, as renumbered by this rule, is amended to read as follows:
- § 6-26 Restorative Rehabilitation Units (RRUs). (a) Purpose. The purpose of the RRU is to enable the Department to operate a general population setting with [enhanced security,] programming[,] and therapeutic support for people in custody who [have been identified as posing an increased safety risk in a standard general population housing unit] request placement in RRU following their discharge from restrictive housing. [This includes, but is not limited to, people being discharged from RMAS.] Placement in RRU is voluntary.
- (b) Case Management, Individual Support Plans, and Periodic Reviews.
- (1) People [stepping] who choose to step down to a RRU from [RMAS] restrictive housing shall, to the extent practicable, retain the same case manager assigned to them in [RMAS] restrictive housing.
- (2) People [stepping] who choose to step down to a RRU from [RMAS] restrictive housing shall continue with the same individual behavior support plan designed for them in [RMAS] restrictive housing, and their assigned multidisciplinary team shall continue to conduct periodic reviews as set forth in 40 RCNY § 6-14 every fifteen (15) days to assess progress with the plan, make any necessary adjustments to the plan, or modify programming recommendations.
- (3) Following a periodic review, the multidisciplinary team can recommend to the facility head that someone be moved out of a RRU to a regular general population housing area if such transfer would be advisable.
- (4) [The Department may not transfer someone out of the RRU who has stepped down from RMAS unless the multidisciplinary team has approved of such transfer following a periodic review]
- A person in custody can request to be discharged from a RRU at any point during their placement and shall be discharged to general population upon such request.
- (c) Conditions.
- (1) RRUs must afford identical services and out-of-cell time as are afforded to the rest of the general population.
- (2) RRUs must be located in cell housing units that share the same physical characteristics as standard general population cell housing areas (e.g., a congregate dayroom).

- (3) To promote enhanced safety and supervision, an RRU shall not house more than fifteen (15) people at one time.
- (4) RRU must comply with 40 RCNY § 6-15 and § 6-16(a), (b), (c), (e), and (j) and all provisions regarding conditions, services, and programs for people in general population.
- (d) Staffing and Training.
- (1) The Department shall endeavor to staff the RRUs with as many steady officers as possible. The Department shall also strive for a significantly higher staff-to-person-in-custody ratio in the RRUs than in standard general population units.
- (2) Security staff assigned to RRUs shall receive training designed to address the unique characteristics and operations of these units and the people in custody who are housed in these units. Such training shall include, but not be limited to recognition and understanding of mental illness and distress, effective communication skills, and conflict de-escalation techniques.
- (3) Security staff assigned to RRUs housing young adults shall receive specialized training for managing and understanding young adult populations, including crisis intervention, conflict resolution, and trauma-informed training.

(e) Programming.

- (1) The Department shall offer at least six (6) hours of daily programming to people who step down to the RRU from [RMAS] restrictive housing, in addition to one (1) hour of daily recreation. Meals, showers, and sick call shall not count towards the six (6) hour daily programming requirement.
- (2) At least three (3) of the six (6) hours of daily programming required under 40 RCNY \S 6-[27]26(e)(1) must be offered in a congregate setting and shall be led by therapeutic or programming staff.

(f) Data Collection and Review.

- (1) The Department shall maintain and update as necessary a list of the type and specific location of all RRU units, including which RRUs contain individuals who have stepped down from [RMAS] restrictive housing. The list shall include the opening and closing dates of all such units. The Department shall provide this list to the Board on at least a monthly basis and notify the Board in writing when any new RRU units open or close.
- (2) The Department shall maintain and develop the system(s) necessary to collect accurate, uniform data on RRUs and the requirements of 40 RCNY Subchapter F and to centrally store related documentation, in a manner that may be analyzed electronically by the Roard
- (3) The Department shall provide the Board with a monthly public report with information on RRUs, including but not limited to the following information for the Adult and Young adult populations:
 - (i) Facility and housing unit locations for each RRU unit;
- (ii) Number of placements and unique people who requested to be placed in RRU [by reason for placement (e.g., RMAS stepdown, other therapeutic reason, etc.)] following discharge from restrictive housing, the number of unique people who were discharged from restrictive housing and did not opt in for RRU placement, and the number of unique people who requested to be placed in RRU following discharge from restrictive housing but were not placed in RRU, including the reason why they were not placed in RRU;
- (iii) The average daily population, and the number of adults and young adults currently housed in RRU as of the last day of the reporting period;
- (iv) Average staff-to-person in custody ratios in each RRU unit operating during the reporting period;
- (v) Number of exits of people from RRU during the reporting period and their cumulative and consecutive days in RRU during current incarceration (i.e., minimum, maximum, mean, median days) and for each exit;
- (vi) Number of people in RRU as of the last day of the reporting period and their cumulative and consecutive days in the RRU (i.e., minimum, maximum, mean, median days);
- (vii) The number of periodic reviews required and conducted by whether people attended their review, and whether any modifications were made to a person's individual behavior support plan;

- (viii) The number of people who requested to be discharged from RRU as of the last day of the reporting period and the total number of days each person spent in the RRU;
- (ix) Any other information the Department or the Board deems relevant to understanding the Department's use of RRU [for people stepping down from RMAS].
- (g) On a monthly basis, the Department shall provide the Board with the individually identified data used to create the monthly public report required by 40 RCNY \S 6-2[7] $\underline{6}(f)(3)$ and all supporting documentation including but not limited to RRU placement, review, and IBSP documentation.
- (h) The Board and the Department shall jointly develop the reporting templates for the public report required by 40 RCNY $\$ 6-2[7]6(f)(3).
- § 44. Section 6-27 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York, as renumbered by this rule, is amended to read as follows:
- § 6-27 Restraints. (a) Nothing in this section shall prohibit:
- (1) The use of restraints that are reasonable and necessary based on the totality of the circumstances to perform a lawful task, effect an arrest, overcome resistance, prevent escape, control a person in custody, or protect staff, other people in custody, and others from injury;
- (2) The immediate use of restraints to prevent a person in custody from self-harm or harming others or causing serious property damage;
- (3) The routine use of restraints for movement, escort, and transportation purposes when an individualized determination is made that such restraints are necessary and such use complies with this section.
- (b) The Department shall not place an incarcerated person in restraints unless an individualized determination is made that restraints are necessary to prevent an imminent risk of self-injury or injury to other persons. Restraints are only to be used when necessary to prevent such an imminent risk. Restraints shall only be imposed when no lesser form of control would be effective in addressing the risks posed by unrestricted movement.
- (c) The method of restraint shall be the least intrusive method necessary and reasonably available to control a person in custody's movement based on the level and nature of the risks imposed.
- (d) Restraints shall be removed as soon as possible after the risks posed by unrestricted movement are no longer present and may be used no longer than is necessary to abate imminent risk of self-injury or injury to other persons.
- (e) [As of November 1, 2021,] From the Effective Date of this section, the Department shall eliminate the non-individualized use of restraints including restraint desks during lockout in all facility housing units. Non-individualized use means placing any person or group of people in a restraint desk or other restraint as a condition of lockout, or solely based on their transfer to a restrictive housing unit.
- (f) [From the Effective Date of the Rule, the Department shall not subject any person or group of people to routine restraints during lockout periods, unless the person or people have recently participated in an actual or attempted slashing or stabbing, or engaged in activity that caused serious injury to a staff member or another person. In such cases, the use of a restraint desk or other restraint must be the least restrictive option necessary for the safety of others.
- (g) From the Effective Date of the Rule and until the prohibition on non-individualized restraints takes effect on November 1, 2021, the Department shall review the placement of people in custody in non-individualized restraint during lockout every seven (7) days.
- (1) Prior to such periodic review, the Department shall provide written notice to people in custody of the pending review and of the person's right to submit a written statement for consideration and to participate in the review. People in custody who are unable to read or understand such notice shall be provided with necessary assistance.
- (2) Periodic review of a person's placement in non-individualized restraint during lockout shall consider the following, with conclusions recorded in a written report made available to the person within two (2) days of the review:
- (i) The justifications for continued placement of the person in non-individualized restraints during lockout;
- (ii) The continued appropriateness of the person in a form of non-individualized restraint during lockout;

- (iii) Information regarding the person's subsequent behavior and attitude since placement of the person in non-individualized restraints during lockout;
- (iv) Any written statement the person submitted for consideration or any oral statement the person made at the person's periodic review;
- (v) Any other factors that may favor retaining the person or removing the person from non-individualized restraints during lockout; and
- (vi) If the person's placement in non-individualized restraints during lockout is to continue, any actions or behavioral changes that the person might undertake to further rehabilitative goals and facilitate the lifting of non-individualized restraints during lockout.
- (3) At each periodic review, the Department shall advance a person out of non- individualized restraints during lockout unless:
- (i) The person has engaged in violent behavior in the previous seven (7) days; or
- (ii) There is credible intelligence that the person may engage in violence in a less restrictive level or housing unit.
- (4) The Department shall determine whether the person shall advance out of restraint desks or other form of non-individualized restraint within twenty-four (24) hours of the person's periodic review. If the Department determines that a person in custody should be moved out of restraint desks or other form of non-individualized restraint during lockout, the use of restraints shall cease within forty-eight (48) hours of such determination. If the use of restraints does not cease within forty-eight (48) hours, the Department shall notify the Board, in writing, within forty-eight (48) hours of its decision. The notification shall include the reason the Department did not move the person out of restraint desk or other form of non-individualized restraint]

Any continued use of restraints must be reviewed by the Department daily and discontinued once there is no longer an imminent risk of self-injury or injury to other persons. Continued use of restraints may only be authorized for seven (7) consecutive days.

- ([h]g) Restraints shall never be:
 - (1) Applied as punishment or retaliation;
- (2) Applied to the head or neck or in a manner that may restrict blood circulation or breathing;
 - (3) Used to pull or lead a person in custody;
 - (4) Used to cause unnecessary physical pain or discomfort;
- (5) Used inside of a cell unless the cell is being used to hold more than one person in custody and restraints are the only way to ensure the safety of those held in the cell.
- ([i]h) CHA shall notify the Department in writing of people in custody who have functional needs or impairments that contraindicate the imposition of one or more permitted restraints. The Department shall consider this information before such individuals are escorted in restraints, transported in restraints, or otherwise subject to restraints.
- $([j]\underline{i})$ A person in a wheelchair or a visually impaired person may be handcuffed only in front.
- ([k]j) People who are deaf, hearing impaired, or have impaired speech and communicate with hand gestures may only be restrained under controlled conditions, and when it is determined safe to do so, in a manner that allows for communication without jeopardizing safety.
- $([l]\underline{k})$ Four- and five-point restraints shall not be used other than pursuant to 40 RCNY \S 2-06, governing the physical restraint of persons in custody being observed or treated for mental or emotional disorders.
- (l) Restraints shall not be used on an incarcerated person under the age of 22 except in the following circumstances: (i) during transportation in and out of a facility, provided that during transportation no person shall be secured to an immovable object; and (ii) during escorted movement within a facility to and from out-of-cell activities where an individualized determination is made that restraints are necessary to prevent an immediate risk of self-injury or injury to other persons. The department is prohibited from engaging in attempts to unnecessarily prolong, delay or undermine an individual's escorted movements.
- (m) The Department shall not place an incarcerated person in restraints beyond the use of restraints described in this section, or for two consecutive days, until a hearing is held to determine if the continued use of restraints is necessary for the safety of others. Such hearing shall comply with the Due Process and Procedural Justice rules described in 40 RCNY § 6-23.

- ($[m]_n$) The Department shall provide the Board with a semiannual public report on the Department's use of restrictive statuses. The report shall include but not be limited to the following information for each restrictive status (i.e., Enhanced Restraint, Red ID, CMC), disaggregated by month:
- (1) Number and percent of recommendations for placement in the restrictive status by age, race, ethnicity, gender, and "M" designation status of the person for which the restrictive status was recommended;
- (2) Number and percent of people excluded from placement in such status due to a medical or mental health contraindication;
- (3) Number of unique individuals placed in the restrictive status during the reporting period and the number of people currently classified in the restrictive status as of the last date of the reporting period;
- (4) Number and percent of [periodic] <u>daily</u> reviews conducted, in total and disaggregated by outcome of review (i.e., continued or removed):
- (5) Number and percent of appeals of placement into restrictive statuses, in total and disaggregated by outcome of appeal;
- (6) Any other information the Department or the Board deems relevant to the understanding the Department's use of restrictive statuses.
- ([n]0) The Board and the Department shall jointly develop reporting templates for the public report required by 40 RCNY \S 6-2[7(m)] $\underline{6(n)}$, for approval by the Board.
- § 45. Subdivision (d) of section 6-28 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York, as renumbered by this rule, is amended to read as follows:
- (d) Canines may not be stationed in [RMAS] <u>restrictive housing</u> units.
- § 46. Section 6-29 of Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York, as renumbered by this rule, is amended to read as follows:
- § **6-29 Variances.** The Department or CHA may apply for a variance from a specific subdivision or section of these 40 RCNY Chapter 6 rules in accordance with the procedures and criteria set forth in 40 RCNY § 1-15, provided that the request is not for a variance from the requirements of section 9-167 of the Administrative Code or a rule promulgated thereunder.
- § 47. Title 40 of the Rules of the City of New York is amended by adding a new subchapter I, to read as follows:

Subchapter I: Medical and Mental Health Housing

- § 6-30 Requirements for medical and mental health housing
- (a) All housing for medical or mental health support provided to persons recommended to receive such support by CHA, including placement in contagious disease units, housing for people who are transgender or gender non-conforming, housing for voluntary protective custody, and housing for purposes of school attendance, shall comply with the requirements for restrictive housing and general population housing concerning out-of-cell time, programming and services.
- (b) For purposes of the prevention of contagious disease, after a referral from health care staff, a person may be held in a medical unit overseen by health care staff, for as limited a time as medically necessary as exclusively determined by health care staff, in the least restrictive environment that is medically appropriate. Individuals in a contagious disease unit must have comparable access as individuals incarcerated in the general population to phone calls, emails, visits, and programming done in a manner consistent with the medical and mental health treatment being received, such as at a physical distance determined appropriate by medical or mental health staff. Such access must be comparable to access provided to persons incarcerated outside of restrictive housing units.
- § 48. This rule shall take effect on the same day as Local Law 42 for the year 2024 takes effect.

SPECIAL MATERIALS

CITY RECORD

■ NOTICE

MONTHLY INDEX May 2024

PUBLIC HEARINGS & MEETINGS

*See Also: Procurement Agency Rules

ADMINISTRATIVE TRIALS AND HEARINGS- 30-31

BOARD MEETINGS- 6, 13, 20 BOROUGH PRESIDENT

BRONX-1-7 BROOKLYN-1-8, 22-31

QUEENS-2-6

BUILD NYC RESOURCE CORPORATION -23

 $\textbf{CITY COUNCIL} \ -2\text{-}8, \ 15\text{-}21, \ 29\text{-}31$

CITY PLANNING -1, 17

CITY PLANNING COMMISSION -1-15, 29-31

COMMUNITY BOARDS- 1-3, 7-23, 28-31

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST BOARD -10

CORRECTION -8-14

EDUCATION RETIREMENT SYSTEM - 15-30

EQUAL EMPLOYMENT PRACTICES COMMISSION- 21-30

FRANCHISE AND CONCESSION REVIEW COMMITTEE -23-31

HOUSING AUTHORITY -9-31

HOUSING PRESERVATION AND DEVELOPMENT- 10, 24, 29-31

INDEPENDENT BUDGET OFFICE -29-31

INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT AGENCY -23

LABOR RELATIONS- 9-16, 29-31

LANDMARKS PRESERVATION COMMISSION -1-20, 21-31

MAYOR'S OFFICE OF CONTRACT SERVICES- 30-31

MAYOR'S OFFICE OF CRIMINAL JUSTICE -31

MAYOR'S OFFICE OF ENVIRONMENTAL COORDINATION -22-24,

28-29

OFFICE OF THE MAYOR -24 PARKS AND RECREATION- 23 **PUBLIC DESIGN COMMISSION -16 RENT GUIDELINES BOARD- 17-31** SCHOOL CONSTRUCTION AUTHORITY- 1 STANDARDS AND APPEALS -21-22 TEACHERS' RETIREMENT SYSTEM -2-16 TRANSPORTATION- 24

COURT NOTICES

SUPREME COURT **QUEENS COUNTY**

Notice of Petition, Index Number 709749/2024, Condemnation Proceeding, Roadway Improvements in Rosedale Area Streets -Stage 2-23

PROPERTY DISPOSITION

CITYWIDE ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES- Daily **ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION -22-31** HOUSING PRESERVATION AND DEVELOPMENT- Daily

PROCUREMENT

ADMINISTRATION FOR CHILDREN'S SERVICES -1, 31

Award-6, 8, 9, 14, 16, 21, 28, 29, 30, 31

ADMINISTRATIVE TRIALS AND HEARINGS

Award-28

AGING

Award-13

BROOKLYN NAVY YARD DEVELOPMENT CORP. -28 BUILDINGS

Award-7, 9, 13 Intent to Award-6

CHIEF MEDICAL EXAMINER

Award-1, 24

CITYWIDE ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES -7, 14, 16, 21, 23, 31

Award-1, 2, 3, 6, 7, 8, 10, 14, 15, 16, 21, 22, 23, 24, 28, 29, 31 **CAMPAIGN FINANCE BOARD**

Intent to Award-30-31

CORRECTION

Award-8, 9, 16, 23, 28

CULTURAL AFFAIRS

Award-7

DESIGN AND CONSTRUCTION -21, 24

Award-3, 6, 13 , 14, 21, 22, 23, 29 Vendor List-13-17, 21-28

DISTRICT ATTORNEY, BRONX COUNTY

Award-21

Intent to Award-24-31

DISTRICT ATTORNEY, NEW YORK COUNTY

Intent to Award-15-24

DISTRICT ATTORNEY, QUEENS COUNTY

Intent to Award-2-10

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION -16, 20, 28-29

EDUCATION- 30-31

Award-23

EDUCATION RETIREMENT SYSTEM -6

EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT

Award-14, 16, 31

EMPLOYEES' RETIREMENT SYSTEM

Award-9

ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION -10, 13, 14, 15, 20

Award-2, 3, 6, 7, 8, 10, 13 , 14, 15, 16, 20, 22, 23, 24, 28, 29, 30, 31 Intent to Award-1-7

FINANCE

Award-22, 29

FINANCIAL INFORMATION SERVICES AGENCY

Award-28 **FIRE DEPARTMENT -**8, 14, 15

Award-24, 28, 29, 31

HEALTH AND MENTAL HYGIENE

Award-1, 2, 3, 8, 9, 13, 14, 16, 21, 22, 28, 29, 31

Intent to Award-1-2, 13 - 17, 27-31

HOMELESS SERVICES

Award-3, 8, 9, 16, 21

Intent to Award-3, 6, 7, 13 - 17 **HOUSING AUTHORITY** -1, 10, 14, 22, 29, 30

Vendor List-Daily

HOUSING PRESERVATION AND DEVELOPMENT

Award-6, 7, 9, 10, 17, 20, 22, 23, 24

HUMAN RESOURCES ADMINISTRATION

Award-15-17, 23, 24, 28, 29, 31

Intent to Award-1-13, 15, 30-31

INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY AND TELECOMMUNICATIONS

Award-3, 14, 20, 24, 29 Intent to Award-1

LAW DEPARTMENT

Award-24, 28

LABOR RELATIONS

Award-10, 30

MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET

Award-7

MAYOR'S OFFICE OF CONTRACT SERVICES

Award-6, 30

MAYOR'S OFFICE OF CRIMINAL JUSTICE -29

NYC HEALTH + HOSPITAL -6, 17, 24, 29

PARKS AND RECREATION -8-22, 29-31

Award-2, 3, 6, 8, 9, 10, 13, 16, 17, 23, 29, 29, 30

Intent to Award-30-31

POLICE DEPARTMENT- 1, 14, 17

Award-14, 15, 21 Intent to Award-20-24

PROBATION

Award- 28

Intent to Award-1, 24

RECORDS AND INFORMATION SERVICES

Award-24

SANITATION- 1, 30

Award-9, 15, 16, 23

SCHOOL CONSTRUCTION AUTHORITY -14, 16, 20, 21, 22, 24, 28,

SMALL BUSINESS SERVICES

Intent to Award-9-16

TAXI AND LIMOUSINE COMMISSION

Award-6, 14, 24

TRANSPORTATION -1, 9, 24

Award-2, 8, 9, 13, 16, 23, 24, 31 Intent to Award-15-21

Vendor List-20-24 TRUST FOR GOVERNORS ISLAND -1

YOUTH AND COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT

Award-1, 2, 20, 24, 28-30 Intent to Award-1-9, 10-16, 20-24

AGENCY CONTRACT AWARD HEARINGS

ACTUARY, OFFICE OF THE -20

ADMINISTRATION FOR CHILDREN'S SERVICES -1, 2, 15, 23, 31

AGING -6, 30

BUILDINGS -20

CAMPAIGN FINANCE BOARD -30

CHIEF MEDICAL EXAMINER-20

CITYWIDE ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES-6, 20, 29

COMPTROLLER -7

CORRECTION- 6, 20, 29 DESIGN AND CONSTRUCTION- 6, 20, 23, 29

EDUCATION- 30 **ELECTIONS-** 6

EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT- 6, 20, 29

ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION -1, 2, 13, 14, 16, 16, 20, 21, 28,

FINANCIAL INFORMATION SERVICES AGENCY -29 FIRE DEPARTMENT- 6, 20

HEALTH AND MENTAL HYGIENE- 2, 3, 6, 8, 9, 10, 13, 14, 17, 23, 24, 31

HOMELESS SERVICES -6, 14, 20, 28

HOUSING PRESERVATION AND DEVELOPMENT- 6, 20, 30 HUMAN RESOURCES ADMINISTRATION- 6, 14, 20, 28, 29, 30

INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY AND

TELECOMMUNICATIONS -2, 6, 10, 15, 20, 21, 30, 31

LAW DEPARTMENT -29

MAYOR'S OFFICE OF CONTRACT SERVICES- 6, 20 MAYOR'S OFFICE OF CRIMINAL JUSTICE -6, 20

PARKS AND RECREATION -6, 7, 9, 13, 20, 24 **POLICE DEPARTMENT** -7, 15, 23

SMALL BUSINESS SERVICES -6, 21, 23, 30

SANITATION- 6, 29
TAXI AND LIMOUSINE COMMISSION- 20

TRANSPORTATION- 6, 7, 20, 29

YOUTH AND COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT - 3, 7, 8, 16, 17, 20,

22, 24, 29, 31

AGENCY RULES

ADMINISTRATIVE TRIALS AND HEARINGS

CAPA Regulatory Agenda FY 2025-6

BUILDINGS

Notice of Adoption of Rule Regarding Tax Abatements for The Installation of a Solar Electric Generating System And/or Electric

Energy Storage Equipment-7

FY'25 Regulatory Agenda of The Department of Buildings Pursuant to Section 1042 of The City Administrative Procedure

Act-7 BUSINESS INTEGRITY COMMISSION

CAPA Regulatory Agenda FY 2025-1
CAMPAIGN FINANCE BOARD

Regulatory Agenda for Fiscal Year 2025-1

CONSUMER AND WORKER PROTECTION

Regulatory Agenda for FY 2025-3

DCWP NOA Implementation of LL 151 of 2023-24 DCWP NOH CPL Penalty Schedule-31 CONFLICTS OF INTEREST BOARD

CAPA Regulatory Agenda FY 2025-29 Notice Of Adoption, Repealed Section 4-03 Of Chapter 4 Of Title 53 Of the Rules Of The City Of New York To Update Its Rule Defining Substantial Policy Discretion-31

CORRECTION

Proposed Rule - Restrictive Housing-16
ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION

FY25 Regulatory Agenda-13

Notice Of Adoption of Final Rule to Clarify That The (E)

Designation Process Is Applicable For Any Review Or Determination Pursuant To The City Environmental Quality

Review (CEQR) As Set Forth in 15 RCNY § 24-02-13 Amendments to Stormwater Rules Appendices-28

FINANCE

Notice of Adoption of Rules Pursuant to the Emergency Procedures of Section 1043(i)(1) of the New York City Charter-7 Bus Lane Restriction Program-29

HEALTH AND MENTAL HYGIENE

Rules Relating to Pilot Program for Buyback of Needles, Syringes and Sharps-22

HOUSING PRESERVATION AND DEVELOPMENT

Notice of Adoption of Rules Relating to the Installation and Maintenance of Internet Capable Temperature Reporting Devices-2

Notice of Adoption Adding a New Chapter 61 to Title 28 of The Rules of The City of New York, Governing Environmental Review Procedures-3

LANDMARKS PRESERVATION COMMISSION

Regulatory Agenda FY 2025-3

Final Rules Relating to Review of Roadway, Sidewalk Cafes and Components-24

MAYOR'S OFFICE OF ENVIRONMENTAL COORDINATION

Notice of Adoption Amendments to Chapter 6 of Title 43 of the Rules of The City of New York, Which Governs City

Environmental Quality Review-2 MAYOR'S OFFICE OF MEDIA AND ENTERTAINMENT

CAPA Regulatory Agenda FY 2025-7

PARKS AND RECREATION

CAPA Regulatory Agenda FY 2025-2 Notice of Public Hearing - NYC Parks Proposed Rule Governing The Storage of Vending Property-23

RENT GUIDELINES BOARD

Notice of Public Hearings and Opportunity to Comment on Proposed Rules-3

SANITATION

Notice of Public Hearing and Opportunity to Comment on Proposed Rules to set forth additional reporting requirements deemed necessary to further the goals of Title 16-B (Commercial Waste Zones) of the New York City Administrative Code-6 CAPA Regulatory Agenda FY 2025-7-7

DSNY Final Rule Relating to Small Business Forward-21 DSNY Notice of Adoption Relating to Mandatory Organics-21 TAXI AND LIMOUSINE COMMISSION

Regulatory Agenda Fiscal Year Ending June 30, 2025-1 TRANSPORTATION

CAPA Regulatory Agenda FY 2025-10

SPECIAL MATERIALS

 $\textbf{CHANGES IN PERSONNEL-}\ 1, 2, 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 13, 14, 16, 17, 20-24,$ 28-31

CITY PLANNING- 7, 10, 17, 21

CITY RECORD

April Monthly Index-31

CITYWIDE ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES

Official Fuel Price (\$) Schedule No. 9372-9375-3

Official Fuel Price (\$) Schedule No. 9376-9379-10

Official Fuel Price (\$) Schedule No. 9380-9383-17

Official Fuel Price (\$) Schedule No. 9384-9387-24 Official Fuel Price (\$) Schedule No. 9388-9391-31

COLLECTIVE BARGAINING- 2, 15

COMPTROLLER -1-6, 7-20 CONSUMER AND WORKER PROTECTION- 1

COURT ADMINISTRATION, OFFICE OF -13

ENVIRONMENTAL REMEDIATION- 2

HEALTH AND MENTAL HYGIENE- 8-14 HOUSING PRESERVATION AND DEVELOPMENT- 15-23

HUMAN RESOURCES ADMINISTRATION -20

LABOR RELATIONS -30

LANDMARKS PRESERVATION COMMISSION -24 MAYOR'S OFFICE OF CONTRACT SERVICES -1

YOUTH AND COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT- 20-24

LATE NOTICE

Administration for Children's Services-23

Borough President

Queens-2

Community Boards-9, 15, 21

Consumer And Worker Protection-3

Correction-16

Court Administration, Office Of-13

Health And Mental Hygiene-14

Housing Preservation and Development-3

Information Technology and Telecommunications-10

Office of the Mayor-24

Mayor's Office of Environmental Coordination-28

School Construction Authority-24

Taxi and Limousine Commission-1

CITYWIDE ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES

■ NOTICE

OFFICIAL FUEL PRICE (\$) SCHEDULE NO. 9404 FUEL OIL AND KEROSENE

	CONTR.		FUEL/OIL		DELIVERY	VENDOR	CHANGE (\$)	PRICE (\$)
	NO.	NO.	TYPE		CIMMATUDE DA MAI	CLODAL MONTELLO	0.0500 (141	EFF. 6/24/2024
	1287148	1	#2DULS		CITYWIDE BY TW	GLOBAL MONTELLO	0.0590 GAL.	2.7177 GAL.
	1287148	2	#2DULS	****	RACK PICK-UP	GLOBAL MONTELLO	0.0590 GAL.	2.6007 GAL.
	1287148	3	#2DULS	Winterized	CITYWIDE BY TW	GLOBAL MONTELLO	0.0590 GAL.	2.7559 GAL.
	1287148	4	#2DULS	Winterized	RACK PICK-UP	GLOBAL MONTELLO	0.0590 GAL.	2.6389 GAL.
	1287149	5	#2DULS	W:4:1	CITYWIDE BY TW	SPRAGUE	0.0590 GAL.	3.0023 GAL.
	1287149	6	#2DULS	Winterized	CITYWIDE BY TW	SPRAGUE	0.0590 GAL.	3.2153 GAL. 5.2393 GAL.
	1287149	7	B100		CITYWIDE BY TW	SPRAGUE	0.0659 GAL.	
	1287149	8 9	#2DULS #2DULS	W:4:	RACK PICK-UP	SPRAGUE	0.0590 GAL.	2.8523 GAL.
	1287149 1287149	10	#2DULS B100	Winterized	RACK PICK-UP RACK PICK-UP	SPRAGUE SPRAGUE	0.0590 GAL. 0.0659 GAL.	3.0653 GAL. 5.0893 GAL.
	1287149 1287149	11	#1DULS		CITYWIDE BY TW	SPRAGUE	0.0612 GAL.	3.5428 GAL.
	1287149 1287149	12	B100		CITYWIDE BY TW	SPRAGUE	0.0659 GAL.	5.2633 GAL.
	1287149 1287149	13	#1DULS		RACK PICK-UP	SPRAGUE	0.0612 GAL.	3.3928 GAL.
	1287149 1287149	14	B100		RACK PICK-UP	SPRAGUE	0.0659 GAL.	5.1133 GAL.
	1287149	15	#2DULS		BARGE DELIVERY	SPRAGUE	0.0590 GAL.	2.7517 GAL.
	1287149	16	#2DULS	Winterized	BARGE DELIVERY	SPRAGUE	0.0590 GAL.	2.8177 GAL.
	1287149	17	#2DULSB50	Willterized	CITYWIDE BY TW	SPRAGUE	0.0590 GAL.	3.6265 GAL.
	1287149	18	#2DULSB50		CITYWIDE BY TW	SPRAGUE	0.0659 GAL.	4.8535 GAL.
	1287149	19	#2DULSB50		RACK PICK-UP	SPRAGUE	0.0590 GAL.	3.4765 GAL.
	1287149	20	#2DULSB50		RACK PICK-UP	SPRAGUE	0.0659 GAL.	4.7035 GAL.
	1287126	1	JET		FLOYD BENNETT	SPRAGUE	0.0672 GAL.	3.7455 GAL.
		-	321		12012 22111211	21111001	0.0012 0.112.	011100 01111
]	Non-Winterized	Į.		Apr 1 - Oct 31				
	1287149		#2DULSB5	95% ITEM 5.0	CITYWIDE BY TW	SPRAGUE	0.0593 GAL.	3.1141 GAL.
				5% ITEM 7.0				
4	1287149		#2DULSB10	90% ITEM 5.0	CITYWIDE BY TW	SPRAGUE	0.0597 GAL.	3.2260 GAL.
				10% ITEM 7.0				
4	1287149		#2DULSB20	80% ITEM 5.0	CITYWIDE BY TW	SPRAGUE	0.0604 GAL.	3.4497 GAL.
	10051 10		"ODIH CD"	20% ITEM 7.0	DAGIZ DIGIZ LID	CDD A CLUE	0.0500 (14)	0.0040.047
4	1287149		#2DULSB5	95% ITEM 8.0	RACK PICK-UP	SPRAGUE	0.0593 GAL.	2.9642 GAL.
	1287149		#2DULSB10	5% ITEM 10.0 90% ITEM 8.0	RACK PICK-UP	SPRAGUE	0.0597 GAL.	3.0760 GAL.
•	1201149		#2DULSD10	10% ITEM 10.0	RACK I ICK-01	STRAGUE	0.0551 GAL.	5.0700 GAL.
_	1287149		#2DULSB20	80% ITEM 10.0	RACK PICK-UP	SPRAGUE	0.0604 GAL.	3.2997 GAL.
	201110		25 0 20220	20% ITEM 10.0	1410111101101	21111001	0.0001 0.112.	0.2001 0.111
4	1287149		#2DULSB50	50% ITEM 17.0	CITYWIDE BY TW	SPRAGUE	0.0625 GAL.	4.2400 GAL.
				50% ITEM 18.0				
4	1287149		#2DULSB50	50% ITEM 19.0	RACK PICK-UP	SPRAGUE	0.0625 GAL.	4.0900 GAL.
				50% ITEM 20.0				
4	1387181		HDRD NW1	HDRD 95%+	CITYWIDE BY TW	APPROVED OIL CO	0.0000 GAL.	4.5417 GAL.
				B100 5% (TW)				
4	1387181		HDRD NW2	HDRD 95%+	RACK PICK-UP	APPROVED OIL CO	0.0000 GAL.	4.3917 GAL.
	***			B100 5% (P/U)				
	Winterized		"ODIII CD"	Nov 1 - Mar 31	CIMMUIDE DAMM	CDD A CLUE	0.0500.041	0.0165 CAT
4	1287149		#2DULSB5	95% ITEM 6.0	CITYWIDE BY TW	SPRAGUE	0.0593 GAL.	3.3165 GAL.
,	1287149		#2DULSB10	5% ITEM 7.0 90% ITEM 6.0	CITYWIDE BY TW	SPRAGUE	0.0597 GAL.	3.4177 GAL.
-	1201140		#ZDCLSD10	10% ITEM 0.0	CITTWIDE BT TW	BIRAGUE	0.0557 GAL.	5.4177 GAL.
_	1287149		#2DULSB20	80% ITEM 6.0	CITYWIDE BY TW	SPRAGUE	0.0604 GAL.	3.6201 GAL.
	1201140		"ZDCLDD20	20% ITEM 7.0	CITTWIDE BT TW	STRIGGE	0.0004 drill.	0.0201 GHL.
4	1287149		#2DULSB5	95% ITEM 9.0	RACK PICK-UP	SPRAGUE	0.0593 GAL.	3.1665 GAL.
				5% ITEM 10.0				
4	1287149		#2DULSB10	90% ITEM 9.0	RACK PICK-UP	SPRAGUE	0.0597 GAL.	3.2677 GAL.
				10% ITEM 10.0				
4	1287149		#2DULSB20	80% ITEM 9.0	RACK PICK-UP	SPRAGUE	0.0604 GAL.	3.4701 GAL.
				20% ITEM 10.0				
	Non-Winterized	Į.		Year-Round				
	Winterized		"1DIII CDOO	000 1000 1	CIMITALIDE DIAMIA	CDD A CLUE	0.0001 CAT	0.0000 GAT
4	1287149		#1DULSB20	80% ITEM 11.0	CITYWIDE BY TW	SPRAGUE	0.0621 GAL.	3.8869 GAL.
	1287149		#1DULSB20	20% ITEM 12.0 80% ITEM 13.0	RACK PICK-UP	SPRAGUE	0.0621 GAL.	3.7369 GAL.
-	1201149		#IDULSB20	20% ITEM 13.0 20% ITEM 14.0	RACK FICK-UF	SFRAGUE	0.0021 GAL.	5.7509 GAL.
_	1287149		#1DULSB5	95% ITEM 14.0	CITYWIDE BY TW	SPRAGUE	0.0614 GAL.	3.6288 GAL.
	1201140		"IDCLODO	5% ITEM 12.0	CITTWIDE BT TW	STRIGGE	0.0014 GILL.	0.0200 GILL.
4	1287149		#1DULSB5	95% ITEM 13.0	RACK PICK-UP	SPRAGUE	0.0614 GAL.	3.4788 GAL.
	- -			5% ITEM 14.0	-			
				OFF	ICIAL FUEL PRICE (\$) SCH			
					FUEL OIL, PRIME AND			
	CONTR.		FUEL/OIL		DELIVERY	VENDOR	CHANGE (\$)	PRICE (\$)
	NO.	NO.	TYPE					EFF. 6/24/2024
4	1287030	1	#4B5		MANHATTAN	UNITED METRO	0.0617 GAL.	2.5933 GAL.

4287030	2	#4B5	BRONX	UNITED METRO	0.0617 GAL.	2.6133 GAL.
4287030	3	#4B5	BROOKLYN	UNITED METRO	0.0617 GAL.	2.5533 GAL.
4287030	4	#4B5	QUEENS	UNITED METRO	0.0617 GAL.	2.5833 GAL.
4287031	5	#4B5	RICHMOND	APPROVED OIL CO	0.0617 GAL.	2.7733 GAL.
4187014	1	#2B5	MANHATTAN	SPRAGUE	0.0593 GAL.	2.8210 GAL.
4187014	3	#2B5	BRONX	SPRAGUE	0.0593 GAL.	2.7730 GAL.
4187014	5	#2B5	BROOKLYN	SPRAGUE	0.0593 GAL.	2.7860 GAL.
4187014	7	#2B5	QUEENS	SPRAGUE	0.0593 GAL.	2.7940 GAL.
4187014	9	#2B5	STATEN ISLAND	SPRAGUE	0.0593 GAL.	2.8730 GAL.
4187014	11	#2B10	CITYWIDE BY TW	SPRAGUE	0.0597 GAL.	2.8570 GAL.
4187014	12	#2B20	CITYWIDE BY TW	SPRAGUE	0.0604 GAL.	2.9831 GAL.
4187015	2	#2B5	MANHATTAN	APPROVED OIL CO	0.0593 GAL.	2.5863 GAL.
			(RACK PICK-UP)			
4187015	4	#2B5	BRONX	APPROVED OIL CO	0.0593 GAL.	2.5863 GAL.
			(RACK PICK-UP)			
4187015	6	#2B5	BROOKLYN	APPROVED OIL CO	0.0593 GAL.	2.5863 GAL.
			(RACK PICK-UP)			
4187015	8	#2B5	QUEENS	APPROVED OIL CO	0.0593 GAL.	2.5863 GAL.
			(RACK PICK-UP)			
4187015	10	#2B5	STATEN ISLAND	APPROVED OIL CO	0.0593 GAL.	2.5863 GAL.
			(RACK PICK-UP)			

OFFICIAL FUEL PRICE (\$) SCHEDULE NO. 9406 FUEL OIL AND REPAIRS

CONTR. NO.	ITEM NO.	I FUEL/OIL TYPE	DELIVERY	VENDOR	CHANGE (\$)	PRICE (\$) EFF. 6/24/2024
20211200451	1	#2B5	All Boroughs	APPROVED OIL CO	0.0593 GAL	3.0004 GAL.
20211200451	2	#4B5	(Pickup under delivery) All Boroughs (Pickup under delivery)	APPROVED OIL CO	0.0617 GAL	2.8437 GAL.

OFFICIAL FUEL PRICE (\$) SCHEDULE NO. 9407 GASOLINE

CONTR. NO.	ITEM NO.	FUEL/OIL TYPE		DELIVERY	VENDOR	CHANGE (\$)	PRICE (\$) EFF. 6/24/2024
4387063	1.0	Reg UL		CITYWIDE BY TW	GLOBAL MONTELLO	0.0802 GAL	2.6084 GAL.
4387063	2.0	Prem UL		CITYWIDE BY TW	GLOBAL MONTELLO	0.0297 GAL	2.9731 GAL.
4387063	3.0	$\operatorname{Reg} \operatorname{UL}$		RACK PICK-UP	GLOBAL MONTELLO	0.0802 GAL	2.5062 GAL.
4387063	4.0	Prem UL		RACK PICK-UP	GLOBAL MONTELLO	0.0297 GAL	2.8759 GAL.
3787121	5.0	E85	Non-Winterized	CITYWIDE BY DELIVERY	UNITED METRO	0.0677 GAL	2.5510 GAL.
3787121	6.0	E70	Winterized	CITYWIDE BY DELIVERY	UNITED METRO	$0.0702~{ m GAL}$	2.6527 GAL.

- Federal excise taxes are imposed on taxable fuels, (i.e., gasoline, kerosene, and diesel), when removed from a taxable fuel terminal. This fuel excise tax does not include Leaking Underground Storage Tank (LUST) tax. LUST tax applies to motor fuels for both diesel and gasoline invoices. Going forward, LUST Tax will appear as an additional fee at the rate of \$0.001 per gallon and will be shown as a separate line item
- on your invoice.

 The National Oil Heat Research Alliance (NORA) has been extended until February 6, 2029. A related assessment of \$.002 per gallon has been added to the posted weekly fuel prices and will appear as a separate line item on invoices. This fee applies to heating oil only and since 2015 has included #4 heating oil. All other terms and conditions remain unchanged.
- 3.
- Items 1 4 on contract 4287148 and 5 20 on contract 4287149 are effective as of June 1st, 2022. Items 1 4 on contract 4387063 are effective as of December 19, 2022. Federal Superfund Tax is included in the DCAS weekly pricing schedule, and it should not show as an additional fee.

REMINDER FOR ALL AGENCIES:
All entities utilizing DCAS fuel contracts are reminded to pay their invoices on time to avoid interruption of service. Please send inspection copy of receiving report for all gasoline (E70, UL PREM) delivered by tank wagon to OCP/Bureau of Quality Assurance (BQA), 1 Centre Street, 18th Floor, New York, NY 10007.

Starting April 1st, city agencies must transition from winterized fuel to non-winterized fuel.

Please make sure your agency orders non-winter fuel according to the fuel options listed on the weekly price schedule.

≠ j28

										CIVILIAN COMPLAINT REVIEW BD								
	FOR PERIOD ENDING 05/24/24																	
		TITLE																
CHANGE	NNEL	NAME			NUM	SALARY	ACTION	PROV	EFF DATE	AGENCY								
											G	1019A	\$135424.0000	RESIGNED	YES	05/05/24	054	
									CAMPBELL	KAITLIN	E	31165	\$75666.0000	RESIGNED	YES	05/06/24	054	
			TE	ACHERS RETIREME	NT SYSTEM				KAUFMAN	THEO	E	31165	\$75666.0000	RESIGNED	YES	05/05/24	054	
			F	OR PERIOD ENDIN	IG 05/24/24													
			TITLE										POLICE DEPA					
NAME			NUM	SALARY	ACTION	PROV	EFF DATE	AGENCY					OR PERIOD ENDIN	IG 05/24/24				
ST.JUSTE	JOSEPH	F	10001	\$113892.0000	INCREASE	NO	02/02/24	041	l			TITLE						
STENNETT	DONALD	ĸ	82986	\$111966.0000	INCREASE	YES	02/02/24	041	NAME ABADIN	MD MINHA		NUM 71651	\$45811.0000	ACTION RESIGNED	PROV NO	04/26/24	AGENCY 056	
SWINGLE	RONALD	-	10025	\$147033.0000	INCREASE	NO	02/02/24	041	ABASI	JUSTIN		70210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056	
TARTT	PEGGY	λ	10023	\$108674.0000	INCREASE	NO	02/02/24	041	ABELLARD	ABELSON		70210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056	
TEYAN	JULIE	A .	10022	\$150921.0000	INCREASE	NO	02/02/24	041	ABERNETHY	DYLAN	т	70210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056	
		A							ABINADER	DIEUWERT	-	70210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056	
THERATTIL	GEORGE		83008	\$184040.0000	INCREASE	NO	02/02/24	041	ABRAHAM	HELEN		21849	\$72047.0000	RESIGNED	NO	04/30/24	056	
TSE	KA KI		10026	\$148898.0000	INCREASE	NO	02/02/24	041	ACUNA	JESSIE		70210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056	
TSIRKEL	IGOR		10050	\$179435.0000	INCREASE	NO	02/02/24	041	ADAMS	MEKA	C	70210	\$53790.0000	INCREASE	NO	04/24/24	056	
VIAU	RACHEL	M	10056	\$151262.0000	INCREASE	YES	02/04/24	041	ADONIS	TRISTAN	A	70210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056	
WALTERS-LUCES	SHELLIAN	1 M	10026	\$140994.0000	INCREASE	NO	02/02/24	041	AGEE	WANDA	C	70210	\$53790.0000	PROMOTED	NO	04/24/24	056	
WIERZBOWSKI	JEANNE	E	10050	\$181053.0000	INCREASE	NO	02/02/24	041	AGUILAR	EDWIN	Т	70235	\$118056.0000	PROMOTED	NO	04/26/24	056	
XIAO	BING		10050	\$171802.0000	INCREASE	NO	02/02/24	041	AHMEDI	LIRIDON		70235	\$118056.0000	PROMOTED	NO	04/26/24	056	

AKAYDIN	KENAN E	702	265	\$152188.0000	PROMOTED	NO	05/15/24	056	BURNS	LIAM B	70210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056
AKHTAR	LUCKY	702	205	\$18.0000 \$53790.0000	RESIGNED APPOINTED	YES	03/17/24	056	BUTLER	TRAVIS M	70210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056
ALAUL ALCANTARA-REYNO	SHAH M CAROLINE		210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO NO	04/24/24 04/24/24	056 056	CAHILL CALCAGNI	MATTHEW J JOHNATHO	7021D 70235	\$112003.0000 \$118056.0000	RETIRED RETIRED	NO NO	12/01/23 11/25/23	056 056
				POLICE DEPA	RTMENT				CALDERON CAMILO	BRIAN JUSTIN J	70210 70210	\$53790.0000 \$53790.0000	APPOINTED APPOINTED	NO NO	04/24/24 04/24/24	056 056
		m=.		OR PERIOD ENDIN					CAMPIONE	JOHN A	70210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056
NAME			TLE UM	SALARY	ACTION	PROV	EFF DATE	AGENCY	CANI CAPA	KURT W XHAVIT	70210 70210	\$105146.0000 \$53790.0000	RETIRED APPOINTED	NO NO	12/01/23 04/24/24	056 056
ALEXANDER ALFONSO	JERMAINE S NICHOLAS M	702 702	210	\$53790.0000 \$53790.0000	APPOINTED APPOINTED	NO NO	04/24/24 04/24/24	056 056	CAPONE CARDOSO-ACOSTA	NATHANIE L NICOLE	70210 70210	\$53790.0000 \$53790.0000	APPOINTED APPOINTED	NO NO	04/24/24 04/24/24	056 056
ALI	SHAHADAT	702	210	\$53790.0000	RESIGNED	NO	04/30/24	056	CARLO-POLONIA	HERIBERT J	70210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056
ALLEN ALMACHE	TAVY RHA BIZMAR J		210 210	\$53790.0000 \$53790.0000	APPOINTED APPOINTED	NO NO	04/24/24 04/24/24	056 056	CARNEY CARRASQUILLO	ERIC J VALERIE	70235 70210	\$118056.0000 \$53790.0000	PROMOTED PROMOTED	NO NO	04/26/24 04/24/24	056 056
ALMONTE	ARVANNY J	702	210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056	CARRENO	CHRISTOP D	70210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056
ALMONTE ALMONTE	BRANDON E MELISSA	702	210 210	\$53790.0000 \$53790.0000	APPOINTED APPOINTED	NO NO	04/24/24 04/24/24	056 056	CARRERO CARRIERE	DORIS MICHAEL	71012 70210	\$58189.0000 \$53790.0000	RESIGNED APPOINTED	NO NO	05/07/24 04/24/24	056 056
ALVAREZ	CARMELO J	702		\$105146.0000	RETIRED	NO	12/01/23	056					D.MILETINA			
ALVAREZ ANDERSON	ISADORA D JAVAUGHN T	702 702		\$53790.0000 \$53790.0000	APPOINTED APPOINTED	NO NO	04/24/24 04/24/24	056 056			F	POLICE DEPA OR PERIOD ENDIN				
ANDREW ANGELES MADERA	VINORD ORQUIDEA M		235	\$118056.0000 \$53790.0000	PROMOTED APPOINTED	NO NO	04/26/24 04/24/24	056 056	NAME		TITLE	SALARY	ACTION	DDOW	EFF DATE	AGENCY
ANGELONE	VINCENT J	100	096	\$140484.0000	INCREASE	YES	03/24/24	056	CASALDUC	ATHENA	10147	\$59066.0000	RESIGNED	NO	05/08/24	056
ANTOINE ANTONIELLO	BURT H NICHOLAS C			\$152188.0000 \$53790.0000	PROMOTED APPOINTED	NO NO	05/15/24 04/24/24	056 056	CASEY CASIMIR	KYLE P JERRY R	70210 70210	\$56793.0000 \$53790.0000	RESIGNED PROMOTED	NO NO	05/14/24 04/24/24	056 056
APONTE	ANDREW A	702	210	\$55746.0000	RESIGNED	NO	05/15/24	056	CASTELLON	DARWIN G	70210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056
ARCE ARCELAY	JUSTIN G RICARDO R	702		\$53790.0000 \$53790.0000	APPOINTED APPOINTED	NO NO	04/24/24 04/24/24	056 056	CASTILLO CASTILLO	ALAN D JASON	70210 70210	\$53790.0000 \$53790.0000	APPOINTED APPOINTED	NO NO	04/24/24 04/24/24	056 056
ARIAS ACOSTA	FRAINER A	702	210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056	CASTILLO LEBREA	KEVIN H	70210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056
ARMENTEROS CRUZ ARONIS	JESSE E BOBBY I			\$53790.0000 \$118056.0000	APPOINTED PROMOTED	NO NO	04/24/24 04/26/24	056 056	CASTRO CASTRO	ALISSA DAYSI Y	71012 70210	\$42976.0000 \$53790.0000	RESIGNED PROMOTED	NO NO	05/07/24 04/24/24	056 056
ARROYO	ASIA M	702	210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056	CATAPANO	JACK G	70210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056
ARRUBLA ARTIS- RANDOLPE	SEBASTIA TREVON J		210 210	\$105146.0000 \$53790.0000	RETIRED APPOINTED	NO NO	05/15/24 04/24/24	056 056	CATAQUET CECERE	AARON L MATTHEW J	70210 70210	\$105146.0000 \$53790.0000	RETIRED APPOINTED	NO NO	05/10/24 04/24/24	056 056
ASHIKHMIN	MAKSIM		651	\$45811.0000	RESIGNED	NO	04/17/24	056	CEPEDA	MIGUELAN	70210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056
ASHRAF ASKEW	FALAQ P CRYSTAL R	702 702		\$53790.0000 \$53790.0000	APPOINTED APPOINTED	NO NO	04/24/24 04/24/24	056 056	CERONE TAYLOR CESPEDES	DANIELLE RUBEN A	70235 70235	\$118056.0000 \$118056.0000	PROMOTED PROMOTED	NO NO	04/26/24 04/26/24	056 056
AUNG AUTZ	KYAW STACI L	702 702	205	\$45811.0000 \$53790.0000	RESIGNED APPOINTED	NO NO	04/12/24 04/24/24	056 056	CHAJKOWSKI CHAN	PHILLIP F LESLIE	70235 7026A	\$118056.0000 \$158915.0000	PROMOTED RETIRED	NO NO	04/26/24 12/01/23	056 056
AVDYLI	DORENT		210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056	CHANCE	CHRISTOP D	7026A	\$152188.0000	PROMOTED	NO	05/15/24	056
AYTCH-EPPS AZAD	CHERISSE S BILAL	710	012 235	\$42976.0000 \$118056.0000	RESIGNED PROMOTED	NO NO	05/07/24 04/26/24	056 056	CHAPA CHARLES	KARINA KAILA R	70210 70210	\$53790.0000 \$53790.0000	APPOINTED APPOINTED	NO NO	04/24/24 04/24/24	056 056
AZAM	SHARMIN	716	651	\$46234.0000	RESIGNED	NO	05/07/24	056	CHAVIS	SHARON	1002C	\$85487.0000	DECEASED	NO	05/12/24	056
AZIZ BAER	BILAL KATHLEEN C		210 005	\$53790.0000 \$190000.0000	APPOINTED INCREASE	NO YES	04/24/24 05/05/24	056 056	CHEEMA CHEN	MUHAMMAD I LONG	70210 70210	\$53790.0000 \$53790.0000	APPOINTED APPOINTED	NO NO	04/24/24 04/24/24	056 056
BAGCHEE	SAMIT R	702	210	\$56793.0000	RESIGNED	NO	05/06/24	056	CHEUNG	VINCENT	7021D	\$112003.0000	RESIGNED	NO	05/01/24	056
BAHLOUL BALDONEDO	MOAMEN A REBEKAH E	702		\$53790.0000 \$53790.0000	RESIGNED APPOINTED	NO NO	05/01/24 04/24/24	056 056	CHIRIBOGA CHOEDEN	FRANN J KALSANG	70210 70210	\$53790.0000 \$53790.0000	APPOINTED APPOINTED	NO NO	04/24/24 04/24/24	056 056
BANDIE	LIVINGST	702	210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056	CHOO	LI F	70210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056
BARADANI BARAJAS FLORES	AMY L NATHALIE		235	\$96281.0000 \$53790.0000	RETIRED APPOINTED	NO NO	05/18/24 04/24/24	056 056	CHOUDHURY CHOW	SHAAD WILLIAM	70206 70235	\$16.7900 \$118056.0000	RESIGNED PROMOTED	YES NO	05/01/24 04/26/24	056 056
BARDALES	FRANCISC A		235 210	\$118056.0000	PROMOTED	NO	04/26/24	056	CHOWDHURY	MAHAJABI S	70210 70210	\$53790.0000	INCREASE	NO	04/24/24	056 056
BARDOUILLE BARKSDALE	VINCENT KEYANNA N	702		\$53790.0000 \$53790.0000	APPOINTED INCREASE	NO NO	04/24/24 04/24/24	056 056	CICERON CIRILLO	ALLEN VINCENZO	70210	\$53790.0000 \$105146.0000	APPOINTED RETIRED	NO NO	04/24/24 12/01/23	056
BAROI BAROLAS	TAPON L ANASTASI J			\$53790.0000 \$53790.0000	APPOINTED APPOINTED	NO NO	04/24/24 04/24/24	056 056	CLARK CLARKE	MELISSA AMBER A	70260 70210	\$144462.0000 \$53790.0000	RETIRED INCREASE	NO NO	12/01/23 04/24/24	056 056
BARRIE	AMADU	702	210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056	CLIFFORD	ANDREW J	70210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056
BARUA BASORA	DALIM K ANTHONY L			\$46726.0000 \$118056.0000	RESIGNED PROMOTED	NO NO	05/05/24 04/26/24	056 056	COBOS PULLA COGGINS	CARLOS L GERARD	70210 70210	\$53790.0000 \$53790.0000	APPOINTED APPOINTED	NO NO	04/24/24 04/24/24	056 056
BATTAGLIA	JOSEPH A			\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056	COLASANTE	NICHOLAS J	70210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056
				POLICE DEPA	RTMENT				COLON	BERNARDO A TYLER J	60817 10209	\$36955.0000 \$18.3000	RESIGNED RESIGNED	NO YES	05/08/24 05/16/24	056 056
		тт	F(TLE	OR PERIOD ENDIN	G 05/24/24				COMAIANNI CONNAUGHT	NICHOLAS J	70210 70210	\$53790.0000 \$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO NO	04/24/24 04/24/24	056
NAME		N	UM	SALARY	ACTION	PROV	EFF DATE	AGENCY	CONTEH	JOSHUA S DAVID K	70210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056
BEGUM BELL	NUR J ANTHONY D			\$53264.0000 \$46315.0000	RESIGNED RESIGNED	NO NO	05/09/24 04/21/24	056 056	CONTRERAS CORDERO	GABRIELA JAYLYNN A	70235 70210	\$118056.0000 \$53790.0000	PROMOTED APPOINTED	NO NO	04/26/24 04/24/24	056 056
BELL	JORDAN A	710	012	\$44403.0000	RESIGNED	NO	02/23/24	056	CORDOVA	DANIELA S	70210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056
BELLINGERI BENNETT	BENJAMIN M WILLIAM V		265 235	\$152188.0000 \$118056.0000	PROMOTED RETIRED	NO NO	05/15/24 12/01/23	056 056	COSTA COTTLE HADDAWAY	MARC P SADIOUE	7021D 70235	\$112003.0000 \$118056.0000	RETIRED PROMOTED	NO NO	12/01/23 04/26/24	056 056
BERRY	STEPHANI S	702	23A	\$135511.0000	RETIRED	NO	11/25/23	056	COX	ORIN D	7021B	\$125855.0000	RETIRED	NO	12/01/23	056
BETHEA BILLIK	XELA I PHILIP A			\$53790.0000 \$105146.0000	APPOINTED RESIGNED	NO NO	04/24/24 05/13/24	056 056	CRACCHIOLA CRAIG	JUSTIN AERIELA T	7021A 70210	\$112003.0000 \$53790.0000	RETIRED APPOINTED	NO NO	12/01/23 04/24/24	056 056
BILLUPS BLAND	DEMIA M LISA A			\$53790.0000 \$228190.0000	INCREASE INCREASE	NO YES	04/24/24 05/05/24	056 056				POLICE DEPA	DUMENU			
BONGIORNO	JOSEPH S			\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056			F	OR PERIOD ENDIN				
BONILLA BOOKER	JUSTIN A CARRIE B			\$53790.0000 \$59867.0000	APPOINTED RESIGNED	NO YES	04/24/24 05/05/24	056 056	NAME		TITLE	SALARY	ACTION	PROV	EFF DATE	AGENCY
BOOKER	TROY L	702	210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056	CROWE	WILLIAM R	70235	\$118056.0000	PROMOTED	NO	04/26/24	056
BOTIROV BOTTARI	BOTIRJON J MICHAEL F	702		\$53790.0000 \$53790.0000	APPOINTED APPOINTED	NO NO	04/24/24 04/24/24	056 056	CRUZ CRUZ	ARGENIS D CHRISTIA	70210 70210	\$53790.0000 \$53790.0000	APPOINTED APPOINTED	NO NO	04/24/24 04/24/24	056 056
BOULOUKMPASI	EMILY	702	210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056	CRUZ	JEFFREY N	70210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056
BOYKIN BOZZO	MARY DAVID A	702	26A 210	\$158915.0000 \$53790.0000	RETIRED APPOINTED	NO NO	11/26/23 04/24/24	056 056	CRUZ CRUZ-CAMACHO	LALONDA D MARCO F	71012 71651	\$42976.0000 \$45811.0000	RESIGNED RESIGNED	NO NO	05/07/24 05/15/24	056 056
BOZZO	JEREMIAH J	702	210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056	CUCCHI	GAVIN W	70210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056
BRANCH BRELAND	DERARD E MELINDA E	608		\$53790.0000 \$53264.0000	APPOINTED RESIGNED	NO NO	04/24/24 04/21/24	056 056	CUELLO CUETO	ANA E JEREMY L	70210 70210	\$53790.0000 \$53790.0000	APPOINTED APPOINTED	NO NO	04/24/24 04/24/24	056 056
BRODWELL	WILLIAM B			\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056	CUEVAS	MARINO	70210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056
BROOKS BROVAKOS	PAULA TIMOTHY P	702		\$78871.0000 \$188105.0000	DECEASED PROMOTED	NO NO	05/11/24 05/15/24	056 056	CUEVO CULLETON	RICHARD AMANDA	70210 7021A	\$53790.0000 \$112003.0000	INCREASE RETIRED	NO NO	04/24/24 05/15/24	056 056
BROWER BROWN	CHRISTOP J BRANDON C			\$144462.0000 \$53790.0000	RETIRED APPOINTED	NO NO	12/01/23 04/24/24	056 056	CURCIO DANESHWAR	JONATHAN A	70210 70210	\$53790.0000 \$53790.0000	APPOINTED APPOINTED	NO NO	04/24/24 04/24/24	056 056
BROWN	KAYLA D	702	210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056	DAS	BISHWANA	71651	\$46726.0000	RESIGNED	NO	05/05/24	056
BROWN BROWN	LATOYA N LAUREN A			\$42976.0000 \$42976.0000	RESIGNED RESIGNED	NO NO	05/07/24 04/23/24	056 056	DAUGHTRY DE JESUS	KAZ R CARLITO	95031 70235	\$268532.0000 \$118056.0000	INCREASE PROMOTED	YES NO	02/04/24 04/26/24	056 056
BUCKMIRE	TAMARA C	102	227	\$88000.0000	INCREASE	YES	03/24/24	056	DE LEON	NATHALIE H	70210	\$53790.0000	RESIGNED	NO	05/01/24	056
BURDULI BURGA	NIKOLOZ ELENA M		210 210	\$53790.0000 \$53790.0000	APPOINTED APPOINTED	NO NO	04/24/24 04/24/24	056 056	DEACON DEJESUS	JONATHON M CHRISTIA A	70210 30080	\$58041.0000 \$22.5000	RESIGNED INCREASE	NO YES	05/09/24 03/24/24	056 056
BURKE	MICHAEL F	702	210	\$105146.0000	RETIRED	NO	12/01/23	056	DELACRUZ	VLADIMIR	70210	\$53790.0000	APPOINTED	NO	04/24/24	056